CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR

38TH AVENUE SIDEWALK

FOR THE

CITY OF HATTIESBURG HATTIESBURG, MISSISSIPPI FORREST COUNTY



JANUARY 2019

PREPARED BY





CONTENTS

Bidders Information and Bid Forms	
Advertisement for Bids Instructions to Bidders Bidder's Proposal Contract Forms	00100-1
Project Manual	
EJCDC	
Technical Specifications Division 01 Canaral Requirements	
Division 01 – General Requirements	
01010 Summary of Work	01010-1
01025 Measurement and Payment	01025-1
01026 Schedule of Values	01026-1
01027 Applications for Payment	01027-1
01030 Special Project Procedures	01030-1
01041 Project Coordination	01041-1
01041.1Utility Coordination	01041.1-1
01045 Cutting and Patching	01045-1
01050 Field Engineering	01050-1
01060 Regulatory Requirements	01060-1
01200 Project Meetings	01200-1
01310 Construction Schedules	01310-1
01340 Shop Drawings, Project Data, and Samples	
01410 Testing Laboratory Services	01410-1
01600 Material and Equipment	01600-1
01630 Substitutions	01630-1
01710 Cleaning	01710-1
01720 Project Record Documents	
01740 Warranties and Bonds	01740-1
907 – Special Provisions	

907-616-2 Colored and Imprinted Concrete Median and Island Pavement

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

38TH AVENUE PATHWAY

CITY OF HATTIESBURG, MISSISSIPPI

Sealed bids will be received by the City of Hattiesburg, at the City Clerk's office, Mississippi, hereafter referred to as Owner, located at 200 Forrest Street, Hattiesburg, Mississippi, 39401, until 10:00 A.M., Local Time, Thursday, March 14, 2019 for supplying all labor, equipment, and materials (as specified) necessary for the construction of the above referenced project. Work consists of constructing an 8' concrete pathway along 38th Avenue from Hardy Street to the Long Leaf Trace.

The above general outline of features of the work does not in any way limit the responsibility of the Contractor to perform all work and furnish all labor, equipment and materials required by the specifications and the drawings referred to therein.

Bidder must be qualified under Mississippi Law and show current Certificate of Responsibility issued by the Mississippi State Board of Public Contractors establishing his classification as to the value and type of construction on which he is authorized to bid.

Each Bidder shall write his Certificate of Responsibility Number on the outside of the sealed envelope containing his proposal.

Proposals shall be submitted in <u>duplicate</u>, sealed and deposited with the Owner prior to the hour and date hereinbefore designated. No bidder may withdraw his bid within 90 days after the actual date of the opening thereof.

Awarding public contracts to non-resident Bidders will be on the same basis as the non-resident bidder's state awards contracts to Mississippi Contractors bidding under similar circumstances. In order to ensure that Mississippi's so-called Golden Rule is followed state law requires a non-resident bidder is to attach to his bid a copy of his resident state's current laws pertaining to such state's treatment of non-resident contractors.

Each Bidder must deposit with his proposal, a Bid Bond or Certified Check in an amount equal to five percent of his bid, payable to the Owner, as bid security. Bidders shall also submit a current financial statement, if requested, by the Owner. The successful bidder will be required to furnish a Payment Bond and Performance Bond each in the amount of 100 percent of the contract amount.

Official Bid documents can be downloaded from Central Bidding at www.centralbidding.com. Electronic bids can be submitted at www.centralbidding.com. For any questions relating to the electronic bidding process, please call Central Bidding at 225-810-4814.

"Mississippi Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, 2017 Edition" as referred to herein, may be purchased from the Mississippi Department of Transportation.

The Owner hereby notifies all Bidders that it will affirmatively insure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, disadvantaged and women's business enterprises will be afforded the full

opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in consideration for an award.

The Engineer is Neel-Schaffer, Inc., 704 Hardy Street, Hattiesburg, Mississippi 39401; Phone No. (601) 545-1565, Fax No. (601)-545-2267. Geoffrey P. Crosby, P.E. – Senior Project Manager.

The Owner reserves the right to reject any and all bids and to waive any informalities or irregularities therein.

BY:	
	City Clerk
	City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

DATES OF PUBLICATION:

February 10, 2019

February 17, 2019

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

CONTENTS

1.	Coordination of Specifications	00100-2
2.	Date and Place of Opening of Proposals	00100-2
3.	Form for Proposals	
4.	Prequalification	
5.	Certificate of Responsibility	00100-3
6.	Annual License to Bid	00100-3
7.	Charges for Proposals, Plans and Specifications	00100-3
8.	Omissions and Discrepancies	00100-3
9.	Addenda	00100-3
10.	Interpretations	00100-4
11.	Bid Security	00100-4
12.	General Information	00100-4
13.	Rejection of Proposal	00100-4
14.	Conditions of Work	00100-5
15.	Security for Faithful Performance	00100-5
16.	Insurance	00100-5
17.	Subcontractors	00100-5
18.	Method of Award – Lowest Responsive Bidder	00100-5
19.	Obligation of Bidder	00100-6
20.	Subsurface Data	00100-6
21.	Execution of Contract	00100-6
22.	Interchangeable Terms	00100-6
23.	Qualifications of Bidder, Owner's Rights	00100-6
24.	Materials and Equipment	00100-7
25.	Non-Resident Bidders	00100-7
26.	Designating Owner and Engineer	00100-7
27.	Materials Testing and Construction Staking	
28.	Contract Time	

1. COORDINATION OF SPECIFICATIONS

Work under this Contract shall be performed in accordance with the Contract Documents, which includes General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions and Technical Specifications contained therein. Division 200 through 800 of the *Mississippi Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction*, 2017 Edition (can be downloaded at www.gomdot.com) is made a part hereof as if it were attached hereto, except where superseded by special provisions contained herein.

2. DATE AND PLACE OF OPENING OF PROPOSALS

The date, time, and place for opening Proposals will be as set out in the published "Advertisement for Bids."

The Owner reserves the right to postpone the date for presentation and opening of Proposals and will give notice of any such postponement to each known prospective Bidder.

3. FORM FOR PROPOSALS

Proposals must be submitted in duplicate on the forms furnished by the Owner and the envelope containing the Proposals must be sealed and addressed to:

City Clerk City of Hattiesburg 200 Forrest Street Hattiesburg, Mississippi 39401

The outside of the envelope containing the Proposal shall bear the inscription:

SEALED BID FOR: 38TH AVENUE PATHWAY CITY OF HATTIESBURG, MISSISSIPPI

BY	
Certificate of Responsibility No	
State License No.	

The duplicate Proposals shall be in the form of one original Proposal, marked "ORIGINAL" and one photocopy (Xerox or similarly reproduced copy) marked 'PHOTOCOPY" of the original Proposal.

If Proposals are forwarded by the U.S. Postal Service, delivery shall be by Registered or Certified Mail.

4. PREQUALIFICATION

All Bidders must be in good standing with the Owner. Bidders who are not in good standing with the Owner will not be considered for award of the contract. Good standing includes, among other things: (a) whether Bidder has failed to successfully complete the work or punchlist items under another Owner contract; (b) whether Bidder is currently, or has been in the past five years, involved in litigation with the Owner regarding work under another Owner contract, either as a general contractor or subcontractor; (c) whether Bidder has been or is currently in default under another Owner contract the past five years. with the Owner; or (d) whether Bidder has failed to fulfill provisions of another Owner contract within

5. CERTIFICATE OF RESPONSIBILITY

Prior to filing Bids on Owner projects (in excess of \$50,000), the prospective Bidder must obtain a Certificate of Responsibility from the Mississippi State Board of Public Contractors, establishing his classification as to the value and the type of construction on which he is authorized to bid. Application must be submitted to the Board at least 30 days prior to a regular Board meeting scheduled every Quarter on the first Tuesday of January, April, July and October.

6. ANNUAL LICENSE TO BID (Not Used)

7. CHARGES FOR PROPOSALS, PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Prospective Bidders may obtain Proposal forms including one copy of Contract Documents upon payment of the amount of money stipulated in the "Advertisement for Bids."

No refunds will be made for return of Plans or Specifications.

In the event all Bids are rejected and the Project is re-advertised, the original Bidders shall **NOT** be entitled to free Bidders Proposal forms for the subsequent letting.

8. OMISSIONS AND DISCREPANCIES

Should a Bidder find discrepancies, errors or omissions in the Drawings or Specifications, or should he be in doubt as to the correctness of the Plan details, dimensions and layout, he should immediately notify the Engineer in order to permit checking and any necessary revisions or modifications.

9. ADDENDA

Prior to the date set for opening of Bids, the right is reserved, in the interests of the Owner, as it may require, to revise or amend the Contract Documents. Such revisions, if any, will be announced by an Addendum or Addenda, and copies of such Addenda will be furnished to all prospective Bidders who have purchased Plans and Specifications for acknowledgment by return fax. If the revisions and Addenda are of a nature which require material changes in quantities or prices Bid, or both, the date set for opening Bids may be postponed to enable Bidders to revise their Bids. In such case, the Addendum or Addenda will include an announcement of the new date for opening Bids.

10. INTERPRETATIONS

No oral interpretation made to any Bidder as to the meaning of the Contract Documents shall be

considered an effective modification of any of the provisions of the Contract Documents. In order to ensure appropriate and concise responses, and avoid any misinterpretations, no verbal questions will be received. Written requests for interpretation of the Plans and Specifications shall be submitted to the Engineer at least 10 days prior to opening of Proposals so that a formal decision can be given in writing to all known prospective Bidders in the form of an Addendum. The Contract Document contains the provisions required for the construction of the Project. Information obtained from an officer, agent, or employee of the Owner or any other person shall not affect the risks or obligations assumed by the Contractor or relieve him from fulfilling any of the conditions of the Contract.

11. BID SECURITY

All Bids shall be accompanied by a Bid Security in the form of a Certified Check upon a national or state bank or a Bid Bond made by a bonding company registered in the State of Mississippi, drawn and made payable to the Owner in an amount equal to five percent of the Bid. The Certified Check or Bid Bond must be enclosed in the same envelope with the Bid. Except as noted below, the Bid Security of all known unsuccessful Bidders will be returned promptly after a Notice of Award has been sent to the successful Bidder or in the event that all Bids are rejected.

The Bid Security of the next two lowest qualified Bidders will be retained until the Contract has been executed with the lowest qualified Bidder. The Bid Security of the successful Bidder will be returned when satisfactory Performance and Payment Bonds have been furnished and approved and the Contract executed.

12. GENERAL INFORMATION

Bidders shall inform themselves and comply with all pertinent Owner regulations and ordinances, State and Federal laws, licenses and tax liabilities which may in any manner affect their Bids and the prosecution of the work. The successful bidder will be responsible for obtaining all building, plumbing, and electrical permits required by the local city government. Special attention is directed to the rules and regulations published by the Mississippi State Tax Commission outlining certain taxes imposed on Contractors by the state of Mississippi.

13. REJECTION OF PROPOSAL

Proposals may be rejected in the case of any omission, alterations of forms, additions or conditions not called for, unauthorized alternate Bids, incomplete Bids, erasures or irregularities of any kind. Bids received conditioning their consideration or rejection upon Bids for the other work submitted by the same Bidder may be classed as irregular, unless the Contract Documents specifically invite or permit conditional or combination Bids. Bids in which the prices obviously are unbalanced may be rejected.

14. CONDITIONS OF WORK

Each Bidder must inform himself fully of the conditions relating to the construction of the Project and the employment of labor thereon. Failure to do so will not relieve a successful Bidder of his obligation to furnish all materials and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of his Contract. Insofar as possible, the Contractor, in carrying out his work, must employ such methods or means as will not cause any interruption of or interference with the work of any other Contractor.

15. SECURITY FOR FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE

Simultaneously with his delivery of the Executed Contract, the Contractor shall furnish a Performance Bond and a Payment Bond each in the sum of 100% of the Contract amount as security for faithful performance of his Contract and for the payment of all persons performing labor on the Project under his Contract and furnishing materials in connection with his Contract, as specified in the Contract Documents. The surety of such Bonds shall be issued by a duly authorized surety company listed on the Treasury Department's most current list Circular 570 (as amended) and satisfactory to the Owner.

Attorneys in fact who sign Bid Bonds or Payment Bonds and Performance Bonds must file with each bond a certified and effective dated copy of their Power of Attorney. Failure of the successful Bidder to execute the Contract and to supply the required bonds within 10 calendar days from the date that the Notice of Award is delivered, or within such extended period as the Owner may grant based upon reasons determined sufficient by the Owner, shall constitute a default, and the Owner, at his discretion, may either award the Contract to the next lowest qualified Bidder or readvertise for Bids, and may charge against the Bidder the difference between the amount for which a Contract for the work is subsequently executed, irrespective of whether the amount thus due exceeds the amount of the Bid Bond. If a more favorable bid is received by readvertising, the defaulting Bidder shall have no claim against the Owner for a refund. The Contractor's bond will not be released until all provisions of the Contract have been fulfilled.

16. INSURANCE

The Contractor will be required to carry the types and amounts of insurance named in the Contract Documents for the full life of the Contract.

17. SUBCONTRACTORS

Bidders are specifically advised that any person, firm or other party to whom it is proposed to award a Subcontract must be acceptable to the Owner. Nothing contained in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relation between subcontractor and the Owner.

18. METHOD OF AWARD – LOWEST RESPONSIVE BIDDER

The Owner will award the Contract to the lowest and best Bid unless all Bids are rejected. The award will be based on the evaluation of the low bid for the total base bid or the total alternate bid as decided upon by the Owner.

The responsiveness of the low Bidder shall be determined by (1) the completeness and regularity of the Bidders Proposal; (2) the Bidders Proposal being without exclusions or special conditions; (3) the Bid Form having no alternative Bids for any item unless requested in the Technical Specifications; and (4) such other factors as may be considered under State law, Federal law or regulation.

The evaluation of the low bidder will be based on whether the Bidder (1) maintains a permanent place of business; (2) has adequate plant equipment to do the work properly and within the time limit that is established; (3) has adequate financial status to meet his obligations contingent to the work; (4) has adequate manpower and present workload is such that he can perform according to a reasonable schedule; and (5) such other factors as may be considered under State law, Federal law or regulation.

19. OBLIGATION OF BIDDER

At the time of the opening of Bids, each Bidder will be presumed to have inspected the site and to have read and to be thoroughly familiar with the Plans and Contract Documents (including all Addenda).

The failure or omission of any Bidder to examine any form, instrument or document shall in no way relieve any Bidder from any obligation in respect to his Bid. Submission of Bid shall be accepted as prima facie evidence that Bidder has inspected the site and is familiar with the Plans and Contract Documents.

20. SUBSURFACE DATA

Not Used.

21. EXECUTION OF CONTRACT

If the successful Bidder is a corporation, the officer who signs the Contract shall furnish copies of the resolution of the Directors of the corporation authorizing him to sign the contract. Such resolution should bear the seal of the corporation.

Subject to the applicable provisions of law, the Contract shall be in full force and effect only from and after the date when a fully executed and approved counterpart thereof has been rendered or delivered, or both, to the Contractor or his duly authorized agent or representative. Deposit of said counterpart in the United States mail in an envelope or wrapper properly addressed shall constitute compliance with these provisions by the Owner.

22. INTERCHANGEABLE TERMS

The terms "Bid" and "Proposal" wherever they are used in the Contract Documents are interchangeable and have the same meaning. The terms "Contract" and "Agreement", are interchangeable and have the same meaning. The terms "Contract Drawings" and "Plans", are interchangeable and have the same meaning.

23. QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDER, OWNER'S RIGHTS

The Owner may make such investigation as it deems necessary to determine the ability of the Bidder to perform the work, and the Bidder shall furnish to the Owner all such information and data for this purpose as the Owner may request. The Owner reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by or investigation of such Bidder fails to satisfy the Owner that such Bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Contract and to complete the work contemplated therein.

24. MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

Whenever materials or equipment are specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, or distributor, the naming of the item in this manner is intended to establish the type, function and quality required. Materials or equipment of other manufacturers, fabricators, suppliers, or distributors may be accepted by the Engineer if sufficient information is submitted by the Contractor to allow the Engineer to determine that the material or equipment proposed is equivalent to that named in the Contract Documents. Bidders are referred to Section 6.3 of the General Conditions regarding procedures for approval of substitute materials and

equipment.

25. NON-RESIDENT BIDDERS

Awarding public contracts to non-resident Bidders will be on the same basis as the non-resident Bidder's state awards contractors to Mississippi Contractors bidding under similar circumstances. In order to ensure that Mississippi's so called "Golden Rule" is followed, state law requires a non-resident Bidder to attach to his bid a copy of his resident state's current laws pertaining to such state's treatment of non-resident contractors.

26. DESIGNATING OWNER AND ENGINEER

Any reference in the Contract Documents to the State of Mississippi, Mississippi Department of Transportation, Mississippi Transportation Commission, or any official thereof shall be interpreted to mean the City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi, the "Owner".

Any reference in the Standard Specifications to the Project Engineer, District Engineer, Office Engineer, or Engineer shall be interpreted to mean the Engineer for the City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi, Neel-Schaffer, Inc.

27. MATERIALS TESTING AND CONSTRUCTION STAKING

The Contractor shall be responsible for all testing of materials associated with the project. Materials shall be tested in accordance to the requirements and frequencies outlined in the *Mississippi Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction* (2017 Edition), and shall be considered an absorbed item.

Contractor shall be responsible for all construction staking as specified (cost absorbed). Construction staking shall also include earthwork quantity calculations for applicable pay items

28. CONTRACT TIME

The Contractor shall commence the work required by the Contract Documents within 10 calendar days after the date of the Notice to Proceed and will retain substantial completion within 210 consecutive calendar days of the Notice to Proceed date unless the period for completion is extended otherwise by the Contract Documents.

.

BIDDER'S PROPOSAL

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

CONTENTS

Bidder's Proposal	00300-2
Prices Bid and Approximate Quantities	00300-4
Bidder's Corporate Declaration	00300-8
Non-Collusion Affidavit	00300-9
Bid Bond	00300-10
Proposed Subcontractors	00300-12

BIDDER'S PROPOSAL

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

DATE:	, 20	
PROPOSAL OF		
	(Name of Bidder)	
	(Address of Bidder)	

for construction of the Sullivan Park Pavilion.

The documents on which this Proposal is based include the Instructions to Bidders, Bid Forms, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, Supplemental General Conditions, Technical Specifications, Contract Drawings, and all supplements, amendments and addenda for this Project and are made a part hereof by reference.

TO: CITY OF HATTIESBURG 200 FORREST STREET HATTIESBURG, MISSISSIPPI 39401

Gentlemen:

The following Proposal is submitted on behalf of the undersigned Bidder(s) and no others. Evidence of my (our) authority to submit the Proposal is hereby furnished. The Proposal is submitted without collusion on the part of any person, firm or corporation.

I (We), the undersigned Bidder(s), certify that I (we) have carefully examined the Instructions to Bidders, Bid Forms, General Conditions, Supplemental Conditions, Technical Specifications, Contract Drawings and any and all Addenda thereof.

I (We) further certify that I, (we) have visited and carefully examined the site of the proposed Work and have inspected the location and condition of all public utilities and existing structures or other facilities on the site or adjacent thereto which may be affected by the proposed construction and fully understand all conditions relative to construction difficulties, hazards, labor, transportation and all other factors affecting the prosecution of the work covered by this Proposal.

I (We) understand that the quantities mentioned below are approximate only and are subject to either increase or decrease, and hereby propose to perform any increased or decreased quantities of work at the unit prices bid. No increase in quantities of work shall be performed until a written change order is duly executed in advance and approved in the public minutes of the Owner.

In accordance with the requirements of the Instructions to Bidders, Bid Forms, Federal Supplement to Bidder's Proposal, Technical Specifications, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, Contract

Drawings, and any Addenda, I (we) propose to furnish all necessary materials, equipment, labor, tools and other means of construction and will do all Work called for by the Contract Documents within the specified Contract Time. The following is my (our) itemized proposal for the project:

Prices Bid and Approximate Quantities – Base Bid

Pay Item	Description	Qty	Unit	Unit Price	Price Extension
202-A	REMOVAL OF OBSTRUCTIONS	1	LUMP SUM	XXXX	
202-B	REMOVAL OF CONCRETE SIDEWALK	325	SY		
202-B	REMOVAL OF PAVEMENT, ALL TYPES AND DEPTHS	850	SY		
202-B	REMOVAL OF CURB & GUTTER, ALL TYPES	400	LF		
203-A	UNCLASSIFIED EXCAVATION, FM, AH	200	CY		
203-G	EXCESS EXCAVATION, FM, AH	100	CY		
203-EX	BORROW EXCAVATION, AH, FME, CLASS B9	600	CY		
211-A	TOPSOIL FROM RIGHT OF WAY	3,500	SY		
211-B	TOPSOIL FOR SLOPE TREATMENT, CONTRACTOR FURNISHED	50	CY		
216-B	SOLID SODDING, CENTIPEDE	2,400	SY		
219-A	WATERING	380	KGAL		
220-A	INSECT PEST CONTROL	1	ACRE		
234-A	TEMPORARY SILT FENCE	1,000	LF		
237-A	WATTLES, 20"	200	LF		
246-A	SANDBAGS	100	EACH		
601-B	CLASS "B" STRUCTURAL CONCRETE, MINOR STRUCTURES	15	CY		
602-A	REINFORCING STEEL	1,500	LBS		
603-CE	15" CORRUGATED POLYETHYLENE PIPE	100	LF		
603-CA	15" REINFORCED CONCRETE PIPE CLASS III	16	LF		
603-CB	15" CONCRETE END SECTION	1	EACH		
907-603-PP	18" CORRUGATED POLYETHYLENE INLINE INLET, PER PLANS	7	EACH		
608-A	CONCRETE SIDEWALK, WITHOUT REINFORCEMENT	3000	SY		
907-616-A	COLORED CONCRETE WITH SCORING	60	SY		
907-616-B	STAMPED AND COLORED CONCRETE (BRICK PATTERN)	2,050	SF		
907-616-C	STAMPED CONCRETE, BRICK PATTERN WITH TRUNCATED DOMES	27	EACH		

609-B	CONCRETE CURB, HEADER	200	LF		
609-D	TYPE 1 MODIFIED CURB AND GUTTER	130	LF		
907-609-PP	6" CONCRETE BAND, PER PLANS	515	LF		
613-D	MODIFY EXISTING INLET, PER PLANS	3	EACH		
613-D	ADJUSTMENT OF WATER METER	13	EACH		
614-B	CONCRETE DRIVEWAY, WITH REINFORCEMENT, 6" THICKNESS	750	SY		
815-B	GROUTED RIPRAP, #100	50	SY		
815-E	GEOTEXTILE FOR SUBSURFACE DRAINAGE, TYPE V, NON-WOVEN	50	SY		
618-A	MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC	1	LUMP SUM	XXXX	
620-A	MOBILIZATION	1	LUMP SUM	XXXX	
626-H	THERMOPLASTIC LEGEND, WHITE (6" EQUIV.)	3,050	LF		
632-C	TRAFFIC SIGNAL CABINET MODIFICATIONS	1	EACH		
634-A	TYPE VI PEDESTRIAN SIGNAL POLE WITH FOUNDATION	1	EACH		
635-A	TYPE 6 SIGNAL WITH PUSH BUTTON AND SIGN	1	EACH		
636-D	2-IMSA-20-1, AWG14, 5 CONDUCTOR	200	LF		
637-D	2" SCHEDULE 40 CONDUIT WITH PULL STRING, JACK OR BORED	330	LF		
637-C	2" SCHEDULE 40 CONDUIT WITH PULL STRING	3,570	LF		
637-A	TRAFFIC SIGNAL PULL BOX TYPE 1	1	EACH		
637-A	TRAFFIC SIGNAL PULL BOX TYPE 3	1	EACH		
637-D	JACK OR BORE 2" ROLL PIPE	365	LF		
682-D	ELECTRICAL PULL BOX	23	LF		
686-A	RELOCATION OF UPLIGHT AND CONDUCTORS	3	EACH		
809-A	RETAINING WALL	380	SF		
907-613-PP	RELOCATION OF SEWER CLEANOUT, PER PLANS	1	EACH		
		тот	AL BASE BID \$		

THE BIDDER'S TOTAL ABOVE IS HIS TOTAL BID BASED ON HIS UNIT PRICES AND LUMP SUM PRICES AND THE ESTIMATED QUANTITIES. THIS FIGURE IS FOR INFORMATION ONLY AT THE TIME OF OPENING BIDS. THE OWNER WILL MAKE THE BID TABULATION FROM THE UNIT PRICES AND LUMP SUM PRICES BID. IF THERE IS AN ERROR IN THE TOTAL BY THE BIDDER, IT SHALL BE CHANGED AS ONLY THE UNIT PRICES AND LUMP SUM PRICES SHALL GOVERN.

NOTE: FAILURE OF BIDDER TO INCLUDE PRICES FOR THE ALTERNATE BID ITEMS MAY RENDER HIS PROPOSAL NON-RESPONSIVE.

NOTE: Bids shall include sales tax and all other applicable taxes and fees.

receipt of C pay as liqu	Contract Forms fro idated damages the	om the Owner an e actual costs, ex	d to complete the work within the contract time. Expenses and other losses reasonably incurred by Ced Contract Time.	I (We) agree to
in an amou only serve	ant of not less than to guarantee the c	one hundred per ompletion of the	Bond and a Payment Bond, as shown in the Specificent (100%) of the total of my (our) Bid. These Is Work on my (our) part, but also to guarantee the York is finally accepted.	Bonds shall not
I (We) enc	elose a Bid Bond o	r Certified Che	ek for 5 percent of	
	(Base Bid A		, DOLLARS (\$)
the Owner It is unders as Bid secu Bidder ack	as liquidated dame stood that in case I urity will be return anowledges receip Dated	ages arising ou (we) am (are) no ned as stipulated t of the followin No.	Award, the amount of this check (Bid Bond) will of my (our) failure to execute the Contract as put awarded the Work, the Certified Check or Bid E in the Contract Documents. In Addenda: Dated Dated	roposed.
No	Dated	No	Dated	
No	Dated		Dated y Submitted,	
			Contractor(s)	
			By:Title	
			Address	

I (We) further propose to execute the Contract Agreement as bound herein within ten working days after

BIDDER'S CORPORATE DECLARATION

(TO BE FILLED IN IF BIDDER IS A CORPORATION)

	Date:	, 20
Our corporation is chartered under the Laws of the	state of	and the names,
titles and business addresses of the executives are	as follows:	
President	Secretary	
Treasurer		
DECLARATION OF PARTNERSHIP (To be filled in if a Bidder is a Partnership)		
Our Partnership is composed of the following indi-	viduals:	
Address	Address	

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

(THIS AFFIDAVIT MUST BE EXECUTED FOR THE BID TO BE CONSIDERED)

STATE OF	
COUNTY OF) ss. _)
	being first duly sworn,
(Person) deposes and says that he is	
(Sole owner, a partner, presider	nt, secretary, etc.)
of(Name of Firm)	_ the party making the foregoing Proposal or Bid;
affiliated in a business way with any other bidder on the conspired, connived, or agreed, directly or indirectly, with such other person shall refrain from bidding, and has not agreement or collusion, or communication or conference, other bidder, or to fix any overhead, profit or cost element to secure any advantage against the Owner or any person that all statements contained in said Proposal or Bid are transferred submitted his Bid, or the contents thereof, or cassociation or to any member or agent thereof.	th any bidder or person, to put in a sham bid, or that ot in any manner, directly or indirectly sought by with any person, to fix the bid price of affiant or any nt of said bid price, or of that of any other bidder, or or persons interested in the proposed contract; and rue; and further, that such Bidder has not, directly or
	Affiant
Sworn to and subscribed before me thisday of	, 20
	Notary Public in and for
	County,
(SEAL)	My Commission Expires, 20

BID BOND

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

Know All	MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we	the undersignedas
Principal, and	d	as Surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto
the Owner, in	n the penal sum of \$	for the payment of which, well and truly
to be made, v	we hereby jointly and severally bind	ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors
and assigns.	Signed this day of	
The condition	n of the above obligation is such that	whereas the Principal has submitted to the Owner, a certain
bid, attached	hereto and hereby made a part hereo	f to enter into a contract in writing for the above referenced
project.		
NOW THER	EFORE,	
(a)	If said Bid shall be rejected, or in	n the alternate,
(b)	If said Bid shall be accepted and	the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the

(b) If said Bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the Form of Contract attached hereto (properly completed in accordance with said Bid) and shall furnish a bond for his faithful performance of said contract, and for the payment of all persons performing labor or furnishing materials in connection therewith, and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said Bid,

then this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in force and effect; it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all claims hereunder shall, in no event, exceed the penal amount of this obligation as herein stated.

The surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligations of said Surety and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of the time within which the Owner may accept such Bid; and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.

signed by their proper officers, the day and y	ear first set forth above.	
	Contractor	
SEAL	By:	
	Surety	
SEAL	Ву:	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have hereunto set their hands and seals, and

such of them as are corporations have caused their corporate seals to be hereto affixed and these presents to

PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

The names and addresses of all persons and parties who will be utilized for subcontract Work in the foregoing Bidder's Proposal are listed below. (The Contractor must list all Subcontractors to be utilized on the Work. Failure to list Subcontractors may cause the Bidder's Proposal to be rejected by the Owner as non-responsive.) If the Bidder does not propose Subcontractors, so state.

NAME	ADDRESS
	_
_	
	<u> </u>
	

CONTRACT FORMS

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

CONTENTS

Contract	00500-2
Partnership Certificate	00500-5
General Instructions for Bonds	00500-6
Performance Bond	00500-7
Payment Bond	00500-9
Notice of Award	00500-11
Notice to Proceed	00500-13
Contract Change Order	

CONTRACT

38th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

This Contract,	made this the	day of	f	, 20	, by and	between the	City of
Hattiesburg,	Mississippi, doing	a municipal business _hereinafter called	corporation, as a the "Contracto		called	"Owner" located	and in
WITNESSETI	H: That for and	l in consideration of	of the payments	and agreements	s hereinaft	ter mentione	d:
1.		RACTOR will con ance with the Cont					ect in
2.	within 10 ca Final Comple period for co Contractor a expenses rea	etor will commence alendar days after etion within the corresponding to the completion is extensive to pay, as I asonably incurred becausing Final Comparison.	the date of the ntract time stipu ded otherwise liquidated dama y Owner for eac	e NOTICE TO lated in the Adverse the CONTR. Iges, the actual h consecutive can	PROCEE ertisement ACT DOO damages, alendar da	ED and will for Bids unle CUMENTS. costs, lossey that he shal	attain ess the The es and
3.	Instructions of Bond, Gener Drawings, N	CONTRACT DOC to Bidders, Bidder's ral Conditions, Sup otice of Award, No olemental Agreeme	s Proposal, Bid loplementary Coutice to Proceed,	Bond, Contract, nditions, Techn Addenda (if any	Payment I ical Specify), and all s	Bond, Perform fications, Co subsequent C	mance intract hange
4.	work contern with said Conto the compaccordance which the Ovcurrent funds agreements a change order Owner and contemplated nature of the obstructions	tor agrees to furnish aplated by this Continuated Documents, oblete satisfaction with the Laws of the ware hereby agrees as equal to the continuation (\$\frac{1}{2}\) and force accounts a paperoved and exemply approved and exemply approved and exemply and the Contract of the contract work, or the accordifficulties that assuming all risks	contract in good and Contract Drawin of the Owner we state of Missi to pay and the Coract amount of the Coract amount of the Coract work cuted by the Owner, as well as a cotion of the wet may be encounted.	I workmanlike nongs and other recording authorizes spipi and the Contractor agreed plus the authorized and authorized and any not and any authorized and authorized and authorized and authorized and authorized and authorized and any not authorized in the p	nanner, str quirements zed repres Ordinances is to accept mount of d duly set in the putials, the of ge, if any, y and all prosecution	s of the Owners	rdance er, and in er, for ney in nental vritten of the work of the reseen ie, the

- 5. The Contractor shall protect, indemnify and save harmless the Owner from and against any and all damage, loss, claims, judgments or expenses, including but not limited to reasonable attorney's fees, which the Owner may suffer or be subjected to by the performance of the work, including but without limitation injury to or death of any person whomever and destruction or damage to any property whatsoever.
- 6. Attached hereto and made a part of this Contract is a Performance Bond, executed by a Surety Company doing business in the state of Mississippi, in the sum of

	(\$).
7.	Attached hereto and made a part of this Contract is a Payment Bond, executed by a Surety Company doing business in the state of Mississippi, in the sum of
	(\$).

- 8. The Contractor agrees to allow the Owner, or any of their duly authorized representatives, access to any books, documents, papers and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to the project which is the subject of this Contract, for the purpose of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions, and Contractor agrees to insert an identical clause in any and all subcontracts.
- 9. The Owner will pay to the Contractor in the manner and at such times and amounts as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 10. This Contract shall be binding upon all parties hereto and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.
- 11. If, through any cause, the Contractor shall fail to fulfill in a timely and proper manner his obligations under this Contract, or if the Contractor shall violate any of the covenants, agreements, or stipulations of this Contract, the Owner shall thereupon have the right to terminate this Contract by giving written notice to the Contractor of such termination and specifying the effective date thereof, at least five days before the effective date of such termination. Notwithstanding the above, the Contractor shall not be relieved of liability to the Owner for damages sustained by the Owner by virtue of any breach of the Contract by the Contractor and the Owner may withhold any payments to the Contractor until such time as the exact amount of damages due the Owner from the Contractor is determined.

	to have executed, or caused to be executed by their duly counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original on the
OWNER	CONTRACTOR
BY	BY
ATTEST	ATTEST
(Seal)	(Seal)

PARTNERSHIP CERTIFICATE

State of	
County of	Ss.
On thisday of	, 20, before me personally appeared, known to me and known by me to be the person who
executed the above instrument, who being by	by me first duly sworn, did depose and say that he is a genera; that said firm consists of himself and; and that he executed the foregoing instrument on behalf of said
firm for the uses and purposes stated herein.	
	Notary Public in the
	County of
Notore Cool	State of
Notary Seal	My Commission Expires:
Cor	PORATE CERTIFICATE
named as Contractor in the foregoing Contra signed said Contract on behalf of the Contra	certify that I am the Secretary of the Corporation act; that, who actor was then of said gned for and in behalf of said Corporation by authority of its corporate powers.
	Secretary
Corporate Seal	

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR BONDS

- 1. The surety on each Bond must be a responsible surety company, which is qualified to do business in Mississippi and satisfactory to the Owner.
- 2. The name, including full Christian name and residence of each individual party to the Bond shall be inserted in the body thereof, and each such party shall sign the Bond with his usual signature on the line opposite the seal and if signed in Maine, Massachusetts or New Hampshire an adhesive seal shall be affixed opposite the signature. The bond must be either signed or countersigned by a Mississippi Resident Agent of the Surety Company.
- 3. If the principals are partners, their individual names will appear in the body of the Bond with the recital that they are partners composing a firm, naming it; and all the members of the firm shall execute the Bond as individuals.
- 4. The signature of a witness shall appear in the appropriate place, attesting to the signature of each individual party to the Bond.
- 5. If the principal or surety is a corporation, the name of the State in which incorporated shall be inserted in the appropriate place in the body of the Bond, and said instrument shall be executed and attested under the corporate seal as indicated in the form. If the corporation has no corporate seal the fact shall be stated, in which case, a scroll or adhesive seal shall appear following the corporate name.
- 6. The official character and authority of the person or persons executing the Bond for the principal, if a corporation, shall be certified by the secretary or assistant secretary, according to the form attached hereto. In lieu of such certificate there may be attached to the Bond copies of so much of the records of the corporation as will show the official character and authority of the officer signing, duly certified by the secretary or assistant secretary, under the corporate seal, to be true copies.
- 7. The date of this Bond must not be prior to the date of the Contract in connection with which it is given.
- 8. Surety Companies executing Bonds must appear on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the State where the project is located.

00500-6

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: that

(Name of Contractor	r)
(Address of Contracto	or)
a	hereinafter called Principal, and
(Corporation, Partnership, or Individual)	
(Name of Surety)	
(Address of Surety))
hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto	
(Name of Owner)	
(Address of Owner)	
hereinafter called OWNER, in the penal sum of	Dollars,
\$() in lawful money of the Uni	
and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors, and as presents.	* *
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that contract with the OWNER, dated day	•
a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for	

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall well, truly and faithfully perform its duties, all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of said contract during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the OWNER, with or without notice to the Surety and during the one year guaranty period, and if he shall satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such contract, and shall fully indemnify and save harmless the OWNER from all costs and damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the OWNER all outlay and expense which the OWNER may incur in making good any default, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly make payment of all taxes, licenses, assignments, contributions, damages, penalties, and interest thereon, when and as the same may lawfully be due the state of Mississippi, or any county, municipality, board, department, commission, or political subdivision thereof, by reason of and directly connected with the performance of said Contract or any part thereof as provided by Sections 27-65-1, 27-65-21, 27-67-301 and 31-5-3, <u>supra</u>, or any other applicable statute or other authority, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change,

extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK to be performed thereunder or the SPECIFICATIONS accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligation on this BOND, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK or to the SPECIFICATIONS.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS W	HEREOF, this statement is executive.	uted in	counterparts, each one of which shall
be deemed an or	iginal, this the	day of	, 20
ATTEST:			
(Seal)	(Principal) Secretary	_	Principal By
			(Address)
	Witness as to Principal	_	
	(Address)		
			Surety
ATTEST:			By
	Witness as to Surety		(Address)
	(Address)		
NOTE:	Date of BOND must not be price If CONTRACTOR is Partnersh		
IMPORTANT:		ended) and be	ppear on the Treasury Department's mos authorized to transact business in the State

PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS THAT

(Name of Contractor)
(Address of Contractor)
a, hereinafter called Principal
(Corporation, Partnership, or Individual)
and
(Name of Surety)
(Address of Surety)
hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto
(Name of Owner)
(Address of Owner)
hereinafter called OWNER, in the penal sum of
Dollars, \$(
in lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that whereas, the Principal entered into a certain contract with the OWNER, dated the day of 20
a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the construction of:

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly make payment to all persons, firms, SUBCONTRACTORS, and corporations furnishing materials for or performing labor in the prosecution of the WORK provided for in such contract, and any authorized extension or modification thereof, including all amounts due for materials, lubricants, oil, gasoline, coal and coke, repairs on machinery, equipment and tools, consumed or used in connection with the construction of such WORK, and all insurance premiums on said WORK, and for all labor, performed in such WORK whether by SUBCONTRACTOR or otherwise, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK to be performed thereunder or the SPECIFICATIONS accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligation on this BOND, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK or to the SPECIFICATIONS.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

be deemed an or	iginal, this the	day of	counterparts, each one of which shall , 20,
ATTEST:			
(Seal)	(Principal) Secretary		Principal By
			(Address)
	Witness as to Principal		
	(Address)		
			Surety
ATTEST:			By
	Witness as to Surety		(Address)
	(Address)		
NOTE:	Date of BOND must not be pri If CONTRACTOR is Partners		
IMPORTANT:		ended) and be	ppear on the Treasury Department's mo authorized to transact business in the Sta

		NOTICE OF AWARD
		Date
TO:		
	RE:	38 th Avenue Pathway City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi
		NOTICE OF AWARD
Gentle	emen:	
		considered the Proposal submitted by you for the above referenced Work in response to it for Bids and Instructions to Bidders.
You a	re hereby	notified that your Proposal has been accepted in the amount of \$

You are required by the Instruction to Bidders to execute the Contract and furnish to the Owner the required Contractor's Performance Bond, Payment Bond and certificates of insurance within 10 calendar days from the date of delivery of this Notice to you. We have enclosed five copies of the necessary contract forms and bond forms. Please return all five copies of these documents to the offices of Neel-Schaffer, 704 Hardy Street, Hattiesburg, MS 39401.

If you fail to execute said Contract and to furnish said Bonds within 10 days from the date of delivery of this Notice, the Owner will be entitled to consider all your rights arising out of the Owner's acceptance of your proposal as abandoned and as a forfeiture of your Bid Bond. The Owner will be entitled to such other rights as may be granted by Law.

You are required by the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions to submit to Neel-Schaffer, Inc. an estimated progress schedule, a preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing submissions and a preliminary schedule of values of the Work within 10 days after the effective date of this Contract, all in accordance with Article 2.5 of the General Conditions.

You are required to return an acknowledged copy of this Notice of Award directly to the City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi, Attention: Lamar Rutland, P.E., and to Neel-Schaffer, Inc.
Sincerely,
NEEL-SCHAFFER, INC.
Geoffrey P. Crosby, P.E. Senior Project Manager
c: Lamar Rutland, P. E. City of Hattiesburg 200 Forrest Street Hattiesburg, MS 39401
ACCEPTANCE OF NOTICE
Receipt of the above Notice of Award is hereby acknowledged bythis, theday of, 20
By
Title

NOTICE TO PROCEED Date To: Attention: REFERENCE: NOTICE TO PROCEED 38TH AVENUE PATHWAY CITY OF HATTIESBURG, MISSISSIPPI Dear : You are hereby notified to commence Work in accordance with the Contract dated _____. You are to complete the Work within _____ consecutive calendar days from the effective date of this Notice to Proceed. The date of Final Completion is therefore Liquidated damages in the amount of the actual damages, costs, losses and expenses reasonably incurred by the OWNER per calendar day for each day the Work has not achieved Final Completion after will be imposed unless the contract time is otherwise adjusted for due cause by change orders to the Contract. Liquidated Damages, as defined herein, will be assessed unless the Contract Time is otherwise adjusted for due cause by change order to the Contract. The engineering firm of Neel-Schaffer, Inc. will act as the Engineer on behalf of the City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi for the work to be performed under the contract. Geoffrey P. Crosby, P.E., of Neel-Schaffer, Inc. will be the designated representative of the Engineer. Please return a copy of this NOTICE TO PROCEED and ACCEPTANCE OF NOTICE to the undersigned and to Neel-Schaffer, Inc., indicating your receipt of this document in the space provided below. Sincerely, City of Hattiesburg, Mississippi Mayor Toby Barker

ACCEPTANCE OF NOTICE

Receipt of the above NOTICE TO PROCEED

is hereby acknowledged by _____

this, the ______ day

By_____

Title_____

CONTRACT CHANGE ORDER								
OWNER:	PROJECT NAME:							
CONTRA	CTOR:							
DATE: _								
CHANGE ORDER NUMBER:CONTRACT NUMBER:								
REASON FOR CHANGE:								
You Ari	E HEREBY REQUESTED TO COMPLY WITH THE FOLLOW	VING CHANG	SES FROM TH	IE CONTRACT				
PLANS, S	PECIFICATIONS AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: (USE A	DDITIONAL	SHEETS IF F	REQUIRED)				
ITEM	DESCRIPTION OF CHANGE(S)		UNIT	TOTAL				
NO.	(QUANTITIES, ETC.)	QTY	COST	CONTRACT				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				
				0.00				

TOTAL CONTRACT CHANGE		\$
		TOTAL CONTRACT
ORIGINAL CONTRACT AMOUNT:		\$
CURRENT CONTRACT	AMOUNT:	\$
THIS CONTRACT CHAI	NGE	
REVISED CONTRACT A	AMOUNT:	\$
CURRENT CONTRACT	COMPLETION DATE:	
TIME EXTENSION REQ	UIRED BY CHANGE:	
REVISED CONTRACT (COMPLETION DATE:	
	LL BE AN AMENDMENT TO THE	E CONTRACT AND ALL
	ENGINEER	DATE
АССЕРТЕД ВУ:	NEEL-SCHAFFER, INC.	
	CONTRACTOR	DATE

This document has important legal consequences; consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its use or modification. This document should be adapted to the particular circumstances of the contemplated Project and the Controlling Law.

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

Prepared by

ENGINEERS JOINT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS COMMITTEE

and

Issued and Published Jointly By







PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS IN PRIVATE PRACTICE a practice division of the NATIONAL SOCIETY OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

AMERICAN COUNCIL OF ENGINEERING COMPANIES

AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CIVIL ENGINEERS

This document has been approved and endorsed by



The Associated General Contractors of America



Construction Specifications Institute

Copyright ©2002

National Society of Professional Engineers 1420 King Street, Alexandria, VA 22314

American Council of Engineering Companies 1015 15th Street, N.W., Washington, DC 20005

American Society of Civil Engineers 1801 Alexander Bell Drive, Reston, VA 20191-4400

These General Conditions have been prepared for use with the Suggested Forms of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor Nos. C-520 or C-525 (2002 Editions). Their provisions are interrelated and a change in one may necessitate a change in the other. Comments concerning their usage are contained in the EJCDC Construction Documents, General and Instructions (No. C-001) (2002 Edition). For guidance in the preparation of Supplementary Conditions, see Guide to the Preparation of Supplementary Conditions (No. C-800) (2002 Edition).

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

ADTICL	E 1 DECINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY	-
	E 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY	
1.01 1.02	Defined Terms Terminology	
	E 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS	
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	
2.01	Copies of Documents	
2.02	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	
2.03		
2.04	Starting the Work	
2.03	Before Starting Construction	
2.07	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	
	E 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE	
3.01	E 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE	
3.01	Reference Standards	
	v ·	
3.03 3.04	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	
3.05 3.06	Reuse of Documents	
	E 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS	11
	NMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS	11
4.01	Availability of Lands	
4.01		
4.02	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	
	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	
4.04 4.05	· ·	
	Reference Points	
4.06	Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site	
	E 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE	
5.01	Licensed Sureties and Insurers	
5.02 5.03		
	Certificates of Insurance	
5.04	Contractor's Liability Insurance	
5.05 5.06	Owner's Liability Insurance	
5.07	Property Insurance	
5.08	Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds	
5.08	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	
5.10	Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer	
	E 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	
6.01	Supervision and Superintendence	
6.02	Labor; Working Hours	
6.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	
6.04	Progress Schedule	
6.05	Substitutes and "Or-Equals"	
6.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	
6.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	
6.08	Permits	
6.09	Laws and Regulations	
6.10	Taxes	
6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	
6.12	Record Documents	
6.13	Safety and Protection	
6.14	Safety Representative	
6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	23

6.16	Emergencies	23
6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	
6.18	Continuing the Work	
6.19	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	
6.20	Indemnification	
6.21	Delegation of Professional Design Services	
	7 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE	
7.01	Related Work at Site	
7.02	Coordination	
7.03	Legal Relationships	
	8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES	
8.01	Communications to Contractor	
8.02	Replacement of Engineer	
8.03	Furnish Data	
8.04	Pay When Due	
8.05	Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests	
8.06	Insurance	
8.07	Change Orders	
8.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	
8.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	
8.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	
8.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
	9 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION	27 27
9.01	Owner's Representative	
9.02	Visits to Site	
9.03	Project Representative	
9.04	Authorized Variations in Work	
9.05	Rejecting Defective Work	
9.06	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	
9.00	Determinations for Unit Price Work	
9.08	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	
9.09	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	
	10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS	
10.01	Authorized Changes in the Work	
10.01	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	
10.02	Execution of Change Orders	
10.03	Notification to Surety	
10.04	Claims	
	11 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK	
11.01	Cost of the Work	
11.01	Allowances	
11.02	Unit Price Work	
	12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES	
12.01	Change of Contract Price	
12.01	Change of Contract Times	
12.02	Delays	
	13 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK	
13.01	Notice of Defects	
13.01	Access to Work	
13.02	Tests and Inspections	
13.03	Uncovering Work	
13.04	Owner May Stop the Work	
13.05	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	
13.00	Correction Period	
13.07	Acceptance of Defective Work	
13.08	Owner May Correct Defective Work	
	14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	
14.01	Schedule of Values	
14.01	Progress Payments	
14.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	
14.03	Substantial Completion	37 37

14.05	Partial Utilization	38
14.06	Final Inspection	38
14.07	Final Payment	38
14.08	Final Completion Delayed	39
14.09	Waiver of Claims	39
ARTICLE	15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	39
15.01	Owner May Suspend Work	
15.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	
15.03	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	
15.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	
ARTICLE	16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION	41
16.01	Methods and Procedures	41
ARTICLE	17 - MISCELLANEOUS	41
17.01	Giving Notice	41
17.02	Computation of Times	41
17.03	Cumulative Remedies	41
17.04	Survival of Obligations	41
17.05	Controlling Law	41
17.06	Controlling Law	41

GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
- 1. Addenda--Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
- 2. *Agreement*--The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between Owner and Contractor covering the Work.
- 3. Application for Payment--The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 4. Asbestos--Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
- 5. *Bid--*The offer or proposal of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
- 6. *Bidder*--The individual or entity who submits a Bid directly to Owner.
- 7. Bidding Documents--The Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda).
- 8. Bidding Requirements--The Advertisement or Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders, bid security of acceptable form, if any, and the Bid Form with any supplements.

- 9. Change Order--A document recommended by Engineer which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
- 10. Claim--A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. *Contract*--The entire and integrated written agreement between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.
- 12. Contract Documents-- Those items so designated in the Agreement. Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in the Agreement are Contract Documents. Approved Shop Drawings, other Contractor's submittals, and the reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents.
- 13. Contract Price--The moneys payable by Owner to Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03 in the case of Unit Price Work).
- 14. Contract Times--The number of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to: (i) achieve Milestones, if any, (ii) achieve Substantial Completion; and (iii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- 15. *Contractor*--The individual or entity with whom Owner has entered into the Agreement.
- 16. Cost of the Work--See Paragraph 11.01.A for definition.
- 17. *Drawings*--That part of the Contract Documents prepared or approved by Engineer which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor. Shop Drawings and other Contractor submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- 18. Effective Date of the Agreement--The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 19. *Engineer*--The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.

- 20. *Field Order*--A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 21. *General Requirements*--Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications. The General Requirements pertain to all sections of the Specifications.
- 22. Hazardous Environmental Condition--The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with the Work.
- 23. *Hazardous Waste*--The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 24. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations-Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 25. *Liens*--Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Project funds, real property, or personal property.
- 26. *Milestone--*A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 27. *Notice of Award--*The written notice by Owner to the Successful Bidder stating that upon timely compliance by the Successful Bidder with the conditions precedent listed therein, Owner will sign and deliver the Agreement.
- 28. *Notice to Proceed*--A written notice given by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 29. *Owner*--The individual or entity with whom Contractor has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be performed.
 - 30. *PCBs*--Polychlorinated biphenyls.
- 31. *Petroleum*--Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.

- 32. *Progress Schedule--*A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 33. *Project*--The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part.
- 34. *Project Manual*--The bound documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual, which may be bound in one or more volumes, is contained in the table(s) of contents.
- 35. Radioactive Material--Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 36. *Related Entity* -- An officer, director, partner, employee, agent, consultant, or subcontractor.
- 37. Resident Project Representative--The authorized representative of Engineer who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.
- 38. Samples-Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 39. Schedule of Submittals--A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements to support scheduled performance of related construction activities.
- 40. Schedule of Values--A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 41. Shop Drawings--All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 42. *Site--*Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 43. Specifications--That part of the Contract Documents consisting of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain

administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable thereto.

- 44. *Subcontractor*--An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 45. Substantial Completion--The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 46. *Successful Bidder*--The Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom Owner makes an award.
- 47. *Supplementary Conditions*--That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 48. *Supplier*--A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or any Subcontractor.
- 49. Underground Facilities--All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 50. *Unit Price Work*--Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 51. Work--The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 52. Work Change Directive--A written statement to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times

but is evidence that the parties expect that the change ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.

1.02 Terminology

A. The following words or terms are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the following meaning.

B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives

1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered", "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Paragraph 9.09 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

C. Day

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

D. Defective

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents, or
 - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or
 - c. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of Contractor, "provide" is implied.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases which have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
- B. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the Site is started, Contractor and Owner shall each deliver to the other, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request) which Contractor and Owner respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor up to ten printed or hard copies of the Drawings and Project Manual. Additional copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- 2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
- A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement

or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

2.04 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

2.05 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules:* Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
- 1. a preliminary Progress Schedule; indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
- 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.06 Preconstruction Conference

A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.05.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.

2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.05.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.

- 1. The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.
- 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
- 3. Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result will be provided whether or not specifically called for at no additional cost to Owner.
- C. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by Engineer as provided in Article 9.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
- 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
- 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual or code, or any instruction of a Supplier shall be effective to change the duties or

responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, or Engineer, or any of, their Related Entities, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies

- 1. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents Before Starting Work: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures therein and all applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy which Contractor may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from Engineer before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents During Performance of Work: If, during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents or between the Contract Documents and any provision of any Law or Regulation applicable to the performance of the Work or of any standard, specification, manual or code, or of any instruction of any Supplier, Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Paragraph 3.04.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, code, or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work

(unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

- A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof by either a Change Order or a Work Change Directive.
- B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, by one or more of the following ways:

1. A Field Order;

- 2. Engineer's approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample; (Subject to the provisions of Paragraph 6.17.D.3); or
- 3. Engineer's written interpretation or clarification.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other individual or entity performing or furnishing all of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor, shall not:
- 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or Engineer's consultants, including electronic media editions; or
- 2. reuse any of such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaption by Engineer.
- B. The prohibition of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

3.06 Electronic Data

A. Copies of data furnished by Owner or Engineer to Contractor or Contractor to Owner or Engineer that may be relied upon are limited to the printed copies (also known as hard copies). Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, or other types are furnished only for the convenience of the receiving party. Any conclusion or information obtained or derived from such electronic files will be at the user's

sole risk. If there is a discrepancy between the electronic files and the hard copies, the hard copies govern.

- B. Because data stored in electronic media format can deteriorate or be modified inadvertently or otherwise without authorization of the data's creator, the party receiving electronic files agrees that it will perform acceptance tests or procedures within 60 days, after which the receiving party shall be deemed to have accepted the data thus transferred. Any errors detected within the 60-day acceptance period will be corrected by the transferring party..
- C. When transferring documents in electronic media format, the transferring party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of documents resulting from the use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used by the data's creator.

ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

- A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work. Owner will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If Contractor and Owner are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in Owner's furnishing the Site or a part thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

- 1. those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site that Engineer has used in preparing the Contract Documents; and
- 2. those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) that Engineer has used in preparing the Contract Documents.
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their Related Entities with respect to:
- 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice:* If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition at or contiguous to the Site that is uncovered or revealed either:
- 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate; or
- 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or
- 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or

4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

B. Engineer's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A, Engineer will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise Owner in writing (with a copy to Contractor) of Engineer's findings and conclusions.

C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments

- 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. such condition must meet any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 4.03.A; and
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a Unit Price Basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.07 and 11.03.
- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such conditions at the time Contractor made a final commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or
 - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such final commitment; or

- c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. However, Owner and Engineer, and any of their Related Entities shall not be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.04 Underground Facilities

- A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
- 1. Owner and Engineer shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and
- 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all such information and data,
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents,
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, during construction, and
 - d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

B. Not Shown or Indicated

1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer. Engineer will

promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.

2. If Engineer concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, Owner or Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

4.05 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of those reports and drawings relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, that have been utilized by the Engineer in the preparation of the Contract Documents.
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their Related Entities with respect to:

- 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- D. If Contractor encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, Contractor shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A); and (iii) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any.
- E. Contractor shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered to Contractor written notice: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- F. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to

- entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition: (i) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (ii) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06. G shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- H. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, employees. consultants. agents. subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06.H shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- I. The provisions of Paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 do not apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.01 *Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds*

A. Contractor shall furnish performance and payment bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified

in Paragraph 13.07, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.

- B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. All bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of the agent's authority to act.
- C. If the surety on any bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of Paragraph 5.01.B, Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 5.01.B and 5.02.

5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.03 *Certificates of Insurance*

- A. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Owner or any other additional insured) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain.
- B. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Contractor or any other additional insured) which Owner is required to purchase and maintain.

5.04 *Contractor's Liability Insurance*

A. Contractor shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection

from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:

- 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;
- 2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees;
- 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees;
- 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained:
 - a. by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by Contractor, or
 - b. by any other person for any other reason;
- 5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
- 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- $\,$ B. The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 5.04 shall:
- 1. with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, include as additional insured (subject to any customary exclusion regarding professional liability) Owner and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective directors, partners, employees, officers, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
- 2. include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;

- 3. include completed operations insurance;
- 4. include contractual liability insurance covering Contractor's indemnity obligations under Paragraphs 6.11 and 6.20;
- 5. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the Contractor pursuant to Paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
- 6. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.07; and
- 7. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claimsmade basis, remain in effect for at least two years after final payment.
 - a. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to Owner and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter.

5.05 Owner's Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 5.04, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

5.06 Property Insurance

- A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the Site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
- 1. include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an insured or additional insured;

- 2. be written on a Builder's Risk "all-risk" or open peril or special causes of loss policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, false work, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage, (other than caused by flood) and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions;
- 3. include expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects);
- 4. cover materials and equipment stored at the Site or at another location that was agreed to in writing by Owner prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by Engineer;
- 5. allow for partial utilization of the Work by Owner;
 - 6. include testing and startup; and
- 7. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Owner, Contractor, and Engineer with 30 days written notice to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.
- B. Owner shall purchase and maintain such boiler and machinery insurance or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an insured or additional insured.
- C. All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with Paragraph 5.06 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with Paragraph 5.07.
- D. Owner shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance specified in this Paragraph 5.06 to protect the interests of Contractor, Subcontractors, or others in the Work to the extent of any

deductible amounts that are identified in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within such identified deductible amount will be borne by Contractor, Subcontractors, or others suffering any such loss, and if any of them wishes property insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense.

E. If Contractor requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policies provided under Paragraph 5.06, Owner shall, if possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to Contractor by appropriate Change Order. Prior to commencement of the Work at the Site, Owner shall in writing advise Contractor whether or not such other insurance has been procured by Owner.

5.07 Waiver of Rights

A. Owner and Contractor intend that all policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 5.06 will protect Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or additional insureds thereunder. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, partners. employees. agents. consultants subcontractors of each and any of them for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Subcontractors, and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insured or additional insured (and the officers, directors, partners. employees. agents. consultants subcontractors of each and any of them) under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.

B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for:

- 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
- 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial utilization pursuant to Paragraph 14.05, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 14.04, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 14.07.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 5.07.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them

5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by Paragraph 5.06 will be adjusted with Owner and made payable to Owner as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of Paragraph 5.08.B. Owner shall deposit in a separate account any money so received and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order .
- B. Owner as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within 15 days after the occurrence of loss to Owner's exercise of this power. If such objection be made, Owner as fiduciary shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, Owner as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest, Owner as fiduciary shall give bond for the proper performance of such duties.
- 5.09 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace
- A. If either Owner or Contractor has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract

Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by Paragraph 2.01.B. Owner and Contractor shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the other may reasonably request. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent bonds or insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

5.10 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer

A. If Owner finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05, no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06 have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendence

A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction. Contractor shall not be responsible for the negligence of Owner or Engineer in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents.

B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be Contractor's representative at the Site and shall have authority to act on behalf of Contractor. All communications given to or

received from the superintendent shall be binding on Contractor.

6.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours. Contractor will not permit the performance of Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without Owner's written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to Engineer.

6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

6.04 Progress Schedule

A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.

- 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times. Such adjustments will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.
- 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Adjustments in Contract Times may only be made by a Change Order.

6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to Engineer for review under the circumstances described below.
- 1. "Or-Equal" Items: If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in Engineer's sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for approval of proposed substitute items. For the purposes of this Paragraph 6.05.A.1, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
 - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole,
 - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times, and

2) it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

2. Substitute Items

- a. If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under Paragraph 6.05.A.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.
- b. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine that the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by Engineer from anyone other than Contractor.
- c. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented in the General Requirements and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
- 1) shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - a) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
 - b) be similar in substance to that specified, and
 - c) be suited to the same use as that specified;
 - 2) will state:
 - a) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will prejudice Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time;
 - b) whether or not use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item; and

- c) whether or not incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty;
- 3) will identify:
- a) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
- b) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services:
- 4) and shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is expressly required by the Contract Documents, Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by Engineer. Contractor shall submit sufficient information to allow Engineer, in Engineer's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The requirements for review by Engineer will be similar to those provided in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until Engineer's review is complete, which will be evidenced by either a Change Order for a substitute or an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Special Guarantee: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E. Engineer's Cost Reimbursement: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A.2 and 6.05.B Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute item so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract

Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.

- F. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at Contractor's expense.
- 6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
- A. Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity (including those acceptable to Owner as indicated in Paragraph 6.06.B), whether initially or as a replacement, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Contractor shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.
- B. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities to be submitted to Owner in advance for acceptance by Owner by a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, and if Contractor has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, Owner's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Bidding Documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued . No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of Owner or Engineer to reject defective Work.
- C. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
- 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity, nor
- 2. shall anything in the Contract Documents create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual

or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

- D. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor.
- E. Contractor shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with Engineer through Contractor.
- F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- G. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between Contractor and Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as an additional insured on the property insurance provided in Paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, and Engineer,, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, Contractor will obtain the same.

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.

B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, employees, agents, consultants subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

6.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

6.09 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work. However, it shall not be Contractor's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids) having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work shall be the subject of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

6.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

6.11 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas

- 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, employees, agents, consultants partners, subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner. Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Contractor's performance of the Work.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work Contractor shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

D. Loading Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to Engineer for Owner.

6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
- 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
- 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site: and
- 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property.
- C. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Draw-

ings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or , or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).

D. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.14 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

6.15 *Hazard Communication Programs*

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

6.16 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

6.17 Shop Drawings and Samples

A. Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable Schedule of Submittals (as required by Paragraph 2.07). Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.

1. Shop Drawings

a. Submit number of copies specified in the General Requirements.

- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.
- 2. Samples: Contractor shall also submit Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals.
 - a. Submit number of Samples specified in the Specifications.
 - b. Clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.
- B. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals , any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Submittal Procedures

- 1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have determined and verified:
 - a. all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - b. the suitability of all materials with respect to intended use, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work;
 - c. all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; and
 - d. shall also have reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents

with respect to Contractor's review and approval of that submittal.

3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations, that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be both a written communication separate from the Shop Drawing's or Sample Submittal; and, in addition, by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing or Sample submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.

D. Engineer's Review

- 1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.1.

E. Resubmittal Procedures

1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.

6.18 Continuing the Work

A. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or

disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by Paragraph 15.04 or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

6.19 *Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee*

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its Related Entities shall be entitled to rely on representation of Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
- 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
 - 1. observations by Engineer;
- 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
- 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
 - 6. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
 - 7. any correction of defective Work by Owner.

6.20 *Indemnification*

A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or

arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable .

- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their respective consultants, agents, officers, directors, partners, or employees by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
- 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve, maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
- 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

6.21 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law.
- B. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal

shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.

- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy and completeness of the services, certifications or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this Paragraph 6.21, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 6.17.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria required by the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

7.01 Related Work at Site

- A. Owner may perform other work related to the Project at the Site with Owner's employees, or via other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
- 1. written notice thereof will be given to Contractor prior to starting any such other work; and
- 2. if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of such other work, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Contractor shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract, each utility owner and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work, and shall properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and

properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall

the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of Contractor in said direct contracts between Owner and such utility owners and other contractors.

C. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

7.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:
- 1. the individual or entity who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors will be identified;
- 2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
- 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

7.03 Legal Relationships

- A. Paragraphs 7.01.A and 7.02 are not applicable for utilities not under the control of Owner.
- B. Each other direct contract of Owner under Paragraph 7.01.A shall provide that the other contractor is liable to Owner and Contractor for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by Contractor as a result of the other contractor's actions or inactions.
- C. Contractor shall be liable to Owner and any other contractor for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by such other contractor as a result of Contractor's action or inactions.

ARTICLE 8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.01 *Communications to Contractor*

A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.

8.02 Replacement of Engineer

A. In case of termination of the employment of Engineer, Owner shall appoint an engineer to whom Contractor makes no reasonable objection, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.

8.03 Furnish Data

A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.

8.04 Pay When Due

A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in Paragraphs 14.02.C and 14.07.C.

8.05 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests

A. Owner's duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions and drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by Engineer in preparing the Contract Documents.

8.06 *Insurance*

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, in respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5.

8.07 *Change Orders*

A. Owner is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in Paragraph 10.03.

8.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 13.03.B.

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 4.06.

8.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. If and to the extent Owner has agreed to furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents, Owner's responsibility in respect thereof will be as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and will not be changed without written consent of Owner and Engineer.

9.02 Visits to Site

A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.

B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 9.09. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

9.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer agree, Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist Engineer in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 9.09. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

9.04 Authorized Variations in Work

A. Engineer may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Owner or Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, and the parties are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

9.05 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer will have authority to reject Work which Engineer believes to be defective, or that Engineer believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Engineer will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.

- A. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see Paragraph 6.17.
- B. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, see Paragraph 6.21.
- C. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12.
- D. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

9.07 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.

9.08 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

- A. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. All matters in question and other matters between Owner and Contractor arising prior to the date final payment is due relating to the acceptability of the Work, and the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, will be referred initially to Engineer in writing within 30 days of the event giving rise to the question
- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written decision on the issue referred. If Owner or Contractor believe that any such decision entitles them to an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both, a Claim may be made under Paragraph 10.05. The date of Engineer's decision shall be the date of the event giving rise to the issues referenced for the purposes of Paragraph 10.05.B.
- C. Engineer's written decision on the issue referred will be final and binding on Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- D. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this Paragraph 9.08, Engineer will not show

partiality to Owner or Contractor and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity.

9.09 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 14.07.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 9.09 shall also apply to, the Resident Project Representative, if any, and assistants, if any.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall

promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

B. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

10.02 *Unauthorized Changes in the Work*

A.Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04.B.

10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by Engineer covering:
- 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.08.A or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
- 2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive; and
- 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by Engineer pursuant to Paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule as provided in Paragraph 6.18.A.

10.04 Notification to Surety

A. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times) is required by the provisions of any bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

10.05 *Claims*

- A. Engineer's Decision Required: All Claims, except those waived pursuant to Paragraph 14.09, shall be referred to the Engineer for decision. A decision by Engineer shall be required as a condition precedent to any exercise by Owner or Contractor of any rights or remedies either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws and Regulations in respect of such Claims.
- B. Notice: Written notice stating the general nature of each Claim, shall be delivered by the claimant to Engineer and the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, with supporting data shall be delivered to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract within 60 days after the start of such event (unless Engineer allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Time shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The opposing party shall submit any response to Engineer and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless Engineer allows additional time).
- C. Engineer's Action: Engineer will review each Claim and, within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any, take one of the following actions in writing:
 - 1. deny the Claim in whole or in part,
 - 2. approve the Claim, or
- 3. notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Claim if, in the Engineer's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Engineer to do so. For purposes of further resolution of the Claim, such notice shall be deemed a denial.
- D. In the event that Engineer does not take action on a Claim within said 30 days, the Claim shall be deemed denied.
- E. Engineer's written action under Paragraph 10.05.C or denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor invoke the dispute resolution procedure set forth in Article 16 within 30 days of such action or denial.

F. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this Paragraph 10.05.

ARTICLE 11 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Costs Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs, except those excluded in Paragraph 11.01.B, necessarily incurred and paid by Contractor in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to Contractor will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the Claim. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items, and shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 11.01.B.
- 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time at the Site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and

Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 11.01.

- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to Engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
 - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
 - d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.
 - e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
 - f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and damages have

resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.

- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, expresses, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- B. *Costs Excluded:* The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
- 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 11.01.A.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 11.01.A.4, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
- 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
- 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
- 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B.
- C. Contractor's Fee: When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall

be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 12.01.C.

D. *Documentation:* Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to Paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Allowances

A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

B. Cash Allowances

- 1. Contractor agrees that:
- a. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
- b. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

C. Contingency Allowance

- 1. Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.03 Unit Price Work

A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.

- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor will be made by Engineer subject to the provisions of Paragraph 9.07.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Owner or Contractor may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 10.05 if:
- 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
- 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect any other item of Work; and
- 3. Contractor believes that Contractor is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
- 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03); or
- 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an

- allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 12.01.C.2); or
- 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 12.01.B.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 12.01.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee:* The Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
- 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 11.01.A.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;
 - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraph 12.01.C.2.a is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and Contractor will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;
 - d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B:
 - e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
 - f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a through 12.01.C.2.e, inclusive.

12.02 Change of Contract Times

A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall be based on written notice submitted

by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.

B. Any adjustment of the Contract Times covered by a Change Order or any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

12.03 Delays

- A. Where Contractor is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times due to delay beyond the control of Contractor, the Contract Times will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in Paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of Contractor shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by Owner, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.
- B. If Owner, Engineer, or other contractors or utility owners performing other work for Owner as contemplated by Article 7, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times , or both. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- C If Contractor is delayed in the performance or progress of the Work by fire, flood, epidemic, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, acts or failures to act of utility owners not under the control of Owner, or other causes not the fault of and beyond control of Owner and Contractor, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times, if such adjustment is essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays described in this Paragraph 12.03.C.
- D. Owner, Engineer and the Related Entities of each of them shall not be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.
- E. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delays within the control of Contractor. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Contractor.

ARTICLE 13 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor. All defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.02 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's Site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.03 Tests and Inspections

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- B. Owner shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
- 1. for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by Paragraphs 13.03.C and 13.03.D below;
- 2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Paragraph 13.04.B shall be paid as provided in said Paragraph 13.04.C; and
- 3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to

be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, it must, if requested by Engineer, be uncovered for observation.
- F. Uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.03.E shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.04 Uncovering Work

- A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, it must, if requested by Engineer, be uncovered for Engineer's observation and replaced at Contractor's expense.
- B. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
- C. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- D. If, the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

13.05 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

- A. Promptly after receipt of notice, Contractor shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by Engineer, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- B. When correcting defective Work under the terms of this Paragraph 13.06 or Paragraph 13.07, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.

13.07 Correction Period

A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents) or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for Contractor's use by Owner or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in Paragraph 6.11.A is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:

- 1. repair such defective land or areas; or
- 2. correct such defective Work; or
- 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
- 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom.

- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by Contractor.
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications .
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this Paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this Paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner (and, prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, Engineer) prefers to accept it, Owner may do so. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness) and the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor pursuant to this sentence. If any such acceptance occurs prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by Contractor to Owner.

13.09 *Owner May Correct Defective Work*

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer in accordance with Paragraph 13.06.A, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, take possession of Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this Paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09 will be charged against Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. The Schedule of Values established as provided in Paragraph 2.07.A will serve as the basis for progress

payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

14.02 Progress Payments

A. Applications for Payments

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

B. Review of Applications

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations on the Site of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;

- b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 9.07, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
- c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents; or
 - b. that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
 - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 14.02.B.2. Engineer may also refuse to recommend any such payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent

inspections or tests, revise or revoke any such payment recommendation previously made, to such extent as may be necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:

- a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction or replacement;
- b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.09; or
- d. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraph 15.02.A.

C. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

D. Reduction in Payment

- 1. Owner may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer because:
 - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - b. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
 - c. there are other items entitling Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended; or
 - d. Owner has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraphs 14.02.B.5.a through 14.02.B.5.c or Paragraph 15.02.A.
- 2. If Owner refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, when Contractor corrects to Owner's satisfaction the reasons for such action.

3. If it is subsequently determined that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 14.02.C.1.

14.03 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

14.04 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by Contractor as incomplete) and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, , Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will within 14 days after submission of the tentative certificate to Owner notify Contractor in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of Owner's objections, Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will within said 14 days execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion, Engineer will deliver to Owner and Contractor a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between Owner and Contractor with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and warranties and guarantees. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing and so inform Engineer in writing prior to Engineer's issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial

Completion, Engineer's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on Owner and Contractor until final payment.

E. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions.
- 1. Owner at any time may request Contractor in writing to permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work which Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor will certify to Owner and Engineer that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 2. Contractor at any time may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 5.10 regarding property insurance.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals

that the Work is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.07 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- 1. After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in Paragraph 6.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by Paragraph 5.04.B.7;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. a list of all Claims against Owner that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
 - d. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of or Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 14.07.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner or Owner's property might in any way be responsible have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien.
- B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance
- 1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations

under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

C. Payment Becomes Due

1. Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer, less any sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to liquidated damages, will become due and , will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of Contractor, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if Engineer so confirms, Owner shall, upon receipt of Contractor's final Application for Payment (for Work fully completed and accepted) and recommendation of Engineer, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if bonds have been furnished as required in Paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by Contractor to Engineer with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.09 Waiver of Claims

A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:

- 1. a waiver of all Claims by Owner against Contractor, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
- 2. a waiver of all Claims by Contractor against Owner other than those previously made in accordance

with the requirements herein and expressly acknowledged by Owner in writing as still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by notice in writing to Contractor and Engineer which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be granted an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if Contractor makes a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:
- 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule established under Paragraph 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to Paragraph 6.04);
- 2. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
- 3. Contractor's disregard of the authority of Engineer; or
- 4. Contractor's violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 15.02.A occur, Owner may, after giving Contractor (and surety) seven days written notice of its intent to terminate the services of Contractor:
- 1. exclude Contractor from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by Contractor (without liability to Contractor for trespass or conversion),
- 2. incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and

- 3. complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- C. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 15.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Owner arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this Paragraph Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- D. Notwithstanding Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C, Contractor's services will not be terminated if Contractor begins within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure within no more than 30 days of receipt of said notice.
- E. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- F. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 5.01.A, the termination procedures of that bond shall supersede the provisions of Paragraphs 15.02.B, and 15.02.C.

15.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
- 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;

- 2. expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
- 3. all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and others; and
- 4. reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

15.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (i) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (ii) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (iii) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 15.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this Paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude Contractor from making a Claim under Paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this Paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 Methods and Procedures

A. Either Owner or Contractor may request mediation of any Claim submitted to Engineer for a decision under Paragraph 10.05 before such decision becomes final and binding. The mediation will be

governed by the Construction Industry Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association in effect as of the Effective Date of the Agreement. The request for mediation shall be submitted in writing to the American Arbitration Association and the other party to the Contract. Timely submission of the request shall stay the effect of Paragraph 10.05.E.

- B. Owner and Contractor shall participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process shall be concluded within 60 days of filing of the request. The date of termination of the mediation shall be determined by application of the mediation rules referenced above.
- C. If the Claim is not resolved by mediation, Engineer's action under Paragraph 10.05.C or a denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D shall become final and binding 30 days after termination of the mediation unless, within that time period, Owner or Contractor:
- 1. elects in writing to invoke any dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions, or
- 2. agrees with the other party to submit the Claim to another dispute resolution process, or
- 3. gives written notice to the other party of their intent to submit the Claim to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
- 1. delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, or

2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents. The provisions of this Paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

17.06 *Headings*

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

CONTENTS

1.	Definitions	00800-2
2.	Commencement of Contract Time: Notice to Proceed	00800-2
3.	Before Starting Construction	00800-2
4.	Preconstruction Conference	00800-2
5.	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	00800-2
6.	Insurance Requirements	00800-3
7.	Contractor's Responsibilities	00800-5
8.	Record Documents	00800-5
9.	Limitations on ENGINEER'S Responsibilities	00800-5
10.	Change of Contract Time	00800-5
11.	Payments to CONTRACTOR	00800-6
12.	List of Contract Drawings	00800-7
13.	Liquidated and Special Damages	00800-7
14.	Suspension of Work and Termination	00800-7
15	Methods and Procedures	00800-7

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

1. Definitions

- A. The definition of "Technical Specifications" shall be the same as the definition for Specifications stated in Paragraph 1.01 under item number 43 of the General Conditions.
- B. Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.12 of the General Conditions in its' entirety.
- C. In Paragraph 1.01A.52 delete the following words, "or responding to differing or unseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the work is to be performed or to emergencies."

2. Commencement of Contract Time: Notice to Proceed

The commencement of Contract Time, as stated in Item 2.03 of the General Conditions is changed to read The Contract Time will commence to run within the sixtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed; but in no event shall the Contract Time commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within sixty days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. Refer to Item 21 of the Instructions to Bidders regarding execution of the Contract.

3. Before Starting Construction

In addition to the requirements of Paragraph 2.05 of the General Conditions, "CONTRACTOR shall deliver to the OWNER, with his signed Contract, all bonds and insurance which he is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5 of the General Conditions. A copy shall also be submitted to the ENGINEER. The OWNER shall deliver to the CONTRACTOR a copy of all policies of insurance which the OWNER is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5 of the General Conditions."

4. Preconstruction Conference

The time period for holding the preconstruction conference as stated in Paragraph 2.06 of the General Conditions shall be within 30 days after the Effective date of the Agreement, but before the **CONTRACTOR** starts the Work at the site.

5. Subsurface and Physical Conditions

Paragraphs 4.02 and 4.03 shall be deleted in its' entirety and replaced with the following:

DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS PROVISION:

Execution of this Contract (Agreement) by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, that general and local conditions are suitable for the work to be performed and that the Contractor accepts all conditions at the Project site. The Contractor assumes all risks with respect to the requirements of the Contract Documents, including without limitation the characteristics (natural and manmade) of the site, site accessibility, labor rates and availability, weather conditions, and any other matter that could affect the performance and cost of the work.

6. Insurance Requirements

- A. Paragraphs 5.05 and 5.06 shall be deleted in their entirety.
- B. Paragraphs 5.07.B, 5.07.B.1 and 5.07.B.2 shall be deleted in their entirety.
- C. In addition to the requirements of Article 5 of the General Conditions, insurance coverage specified herein constitutes the minimum requirements and said requirements shall in no way lessen or limit the liability of the **CONTRACTOR** under the terms of the Contract. The **CONTRACTOR** shall procure and maintain at his own expense any additional kinds and amounts of insurance that, in his own judgment, may be necessary for his proper protection in the prosecution of the Work.
 - 1. The **CONTRACTOR** shall carry insurance as prescribed herein and all policies shall be with companies satisfactory to the **OWNER**. If a part of this Contract is sublet, the **CONTRACTOR** shall require each Subcontractor to carry insurance of the same kinds and in like amounts as carried by the **CONTRACTOR**, including all additional insureds and waivers of subrogation.
 - 2. Certificates of insurance shall state that 30 days written notice will be given to the **OWNER** before the policy is canceled or changed. No **CONTRACTOR** or Subcontractor will be allowed to start any construction work on this Contract until certificates of all insurance required herein and all coverage requirements specified in contract documents are filed with and approved by the **OWNER**. The certificates shall show the type, amount, class of operations covered, effective dates and the dates of expiration of policies.
 - 3. The **CONTRACTOR** shall secure and maintain in effect for the period of the **CONTRACT** and pay all premiums for the following kinds and amounts of insurance:
 - a. Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance: This insurance shall protect the **CONTRACTOR** against all claims under applicable State Worker's Compensation Laws. The **CONTRACTOR** shall also be protected and shall cause each Subcontractor to be protected against claims for injury, disease, or death of employees, which for any reason, may not fall within the provisions of a Worker's Compensation Law. The liability limits shall not be less than the required statutory limits for Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability limits in the amount of ONE MILLION DOLLARS (\$1,000,000.00). **CONTRACTOR** and subcontractors shall supply **OWNER** endorsements from their carriers evidencing waiver of subrogation in favor of the **OWNER**.

- b. **CONTRACTOR'S** and Subcontractor's Comprehensive General Liability Insurance, including bodily injury, property damage, contractual and other standard coverage contained in Comprehensive General Liability Insurance, in an amount of not less than ONE MILLION DOLLARS (\$1,000,000) per occurrence and aggregate. **OWNER** shall be provided an endorsement naming the **OWNER** as an insured from the insurer for the work contracted. The Comprehensive General Liability policies carried by both the **CONTRACTOR** and the Subcontractors shall contain an endorsement to include the coverage of the following hazards:
 - i. Explosion, collapse, and underground property damage to include any damage or destruction of property below the surface of the ground, such as wires, conduits, pipes, mains, sewers, etc., caused by the **CONTRACTOR'S** operations.
 - ii. The collapse of and structural injury to any building, structure or property on or adjacent to the **OWNER'S** premises or right-of-way caused by the **CONTRACTOR'S** operations in the removal of other buildings, structures, or supports, or by excavation below the surface of the ground.
 - iii. Contractual Liability Coverage for the Hold Harmless segments of the Contract Documents.
- c. CONTRACTOR'S Contingent or Protective Liability and Property Damage: In case part of this Contract is sublet, the **CONTRACTOR** shall secure contingent or protective liability and property damage insurance to protect the **CONTRACTOR** from any and all claims arising from the operation of Subcontractors in the execution of Work included in the Contract. In no case shall the amount of such protection be less than the limits of \$500,000/\$1,000,000 for Public Liability Insurance and \$500,000/\$1,000,000 for Property Damage Insurance. The coverage in each case shall be acceptable to the **OWNER**.
- d. Auto Liability: The **CONTRACTOR** shall maintain Auto Liability Insurance in the amount of not less than ONE MILLION DOLLARS (\$1,000,000) Combined Single Limit to protect him from any and all claims arising from the use of the following:
 - i. **CONTRACTOR'S** own automobiles and trucks.
 - ii. Hired and non-owned automobiles and trucks.
 - iii. Automobiles and trucks owned by Subcontractors.

The aforementioned is to cover use of automobiles and trucks on and off the site of the Project. The **OWNER** shall be provided an endorsement from the insurer naming the **OWNER** as an insured for the work contracted.

- e. OWNER'S Protective Liability Policy: The **CONTRACTOR** shall maintain **OWNER'S** Protective Liability Insurance with the **OWNER** as the named insured, and the **ENGINEER**, and their servants, agents and employees as additional insureds, in an amount not less than ONE MILLION DOLLARS (\$1,000,000).
- f. Umbrella Liability: The **CONTRACTOR** shall provide **OWNER** a certificate of insurance evidencing Umbrella Liability Insurance in the amount of not less than FIVE MILLION DOLLARS (\$5,000,000).

- g. Builder's Risk and Boiler and Machinery Insurance: The **CONTRACTOR** shall purchase and maintain Builder's Risk and Boiler and Machinery Insurance in the amount of the total value of the materials necessary for the project. A certificate evidencing such coverage shall be on file with the **OWNER**.
- h. Property Insurance: No property insurance is required for this project.

7. Contractor's Responsibilities

Delete Paragraph 6.02.B in its entirety.

8. Record Documents

In addition to the requirements of Paragraph 6.12 of the General Conditions, **CONTRACTOR** shall provide accurate 'mark-ups' acceptable to the **ENGINEER** on or before the date of Substantial Completion of the Project for use by the **ENGINEER** in the preparation of 'record' drawings. Final payment will not be made to the **CONTRACTOR** prior to the **ENGINEER** receiving these mark-ups from the **CONTRACTOR**.

9. Limitations on ENGINEER'S Responsibilities

In addition to the requirements of Paragraph 9.09.B, when it comes to his attention, the **ENGINEER** will immediately notify the **OWNER** in the event that the **CONTRACTOR** is not complying with the Contract Documents or is conducting the Work in such a manner that could be considered grounds for termination of the Contract. The **CONTRACTOR** shall retain responsibility for performing all Work in compliance with the Contract Documents.

The following language shall be added to Paragraph 9.09.B:

"Consistent with the express provisions of this Section 00700, Article 6.13, Article 6.17.D.2, Article 9.02.B, Article 9.09, this Article 9.09.B, and Article 14.02.B.4.b, any reference to "safety" elsewhere in this contract, including but not limited to those found in Section 00700, Articles 4.02.B.1, 4.04.A.2.d, 4.04.B.1, 4.06.B.1, 6.02.B, 6.14, 6.15, 6.16, 6.17.C.1.c, and 13.02.A, does not impose upon the Engineer any duty, obligation or other contractual undertaking to administer the "safety" aspects of Contractor's performance, or any other matter relating to the Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. Contractor's contractual safety obligations and means and methods during construction are the sole responsibility of the Contractor and are not being administered, overseen or reviewed in any way by the Engineer in performing its contractual obligations"

10. Change of the Contract Time

In addition to the requirements of Paragraph 12.03 of the General Conditions, rainstorms which are encountered in the project area on a regular and seasonal basis do not constitute an abnormal weather condition.

11. Payments to **CONTRACTOR**

Paragraph 14.02, Application for Payments, is deleted in its' entirety and the following substituted therefore:

- Monthly Estimates and Partial Payments: The CONTRACTOR'S partial payment period A. shall end on the last day of each month. The CONTRACTOR shall submit acceptable Application for Payment to the **ENGINEER** by the date indicated on the payment schedule as supplied to CONTRACTOR by ENGINEER provided that the amount due on completed work is at least \$500.00. The partial payment request shall be filled out and signed by the CONTRACTOR covering the work completed as of the date of the request and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents and also as the **ENGINEER** may reasonably require. At the discretion of the **OWNER**, the **ENGINEER** may be authorized to include in any monthly estimate advances covering approximately 95 percent of the value of unused materials delivered and stored on the site of the work. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by such data, satisfactory to **OWNER**, as will establish **OWNER'S** title to the material and equipment and protect **OWNER'S** title to the material and equipment and protect **OWNER'S** interest therein, including applicable insurance. Each subsequent Application for Payment shall include an affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied to discharge in full all of CONTRACTOR'S obligations reflected in prior Applications for Payment.
- B. After each monthly estimate has been approved, the **OWNER** shall pay to the **CONTRACTOR** 95 percent of the amount of said estimate. From the total value of each estimate there will be deducted an amount equivalent to 5 percent of the whole as a retainage to be held by the **OWNER**. The monthly estimates will be approximate only and subject to correction in any subsequent estimate rendered following discovery of the error. At the discretion of the **OWNER**, the **ENGINEER** may be authorized to include any monthly advances covering approximately 95 percent of the value of unused materials delivered and stored on the site of the work.
- C. Subsequent to discovery of any defective or questionable work, an amount equal to the estimated value of such work will be deducted from the next current estimate. The sum will not be included in a subsequent estimate until the defects have been remedied to the **ENGINEER'S** satisfaction.
- D. The **OWNER** reserves the right to withhold payment of any monthly estimate that becomes due if, in the opinion of the **OWNER'S** Attorney, such action is warranted because of any breach of the Contract Provisions or malfeasance on the part of the **CONTRACTOR** or because the progress or the quality of the work is unsatisfactory and does not comply with the Plans and Specifications.

Paragraph 14.02.C of the General Conditions is modified to read "60 days after presentation of the Application for Payment to **OWNER** with **ENGINEER'S** recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by **OWNER** to **CONTRACTOR**."

Paragraph 14.07.C of the General Conditions is modified to read, "If the Application and accompanying documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, **OWNER** shall, within 60 days after receipt thereof, pay **CONTRACTOR** the amount recommended by **ENGINEER**."

Delete Paragraph 14.09.A.2 in its entirety.

- 12. List of Contract Drawings: Not Used.
- 13. Liquidated and Special Damages

The **CONTRACTOR** will be subject to liquidated damages and actual damages in the amount of the actual costs incurred by the Owner after the time stipulated for Substantial Completion of the work. The **CONTRACTOR** will be subject to liquidated damages in the amount of <u>\$400</u> for each consecutive calendar day after the time stipulated for Substantial Completion of the work. The actual costs include, but are not limited to construction related costs resulting from the Contractor's failure to complete the work on schedule.

The liquidated damages provided for herein were not calculated in contemplation or anticipation that the **CONTRACTOR** would default or otherwise abandon the project. In the event the **CONTRACTOR** does default or otherwise abandon the project, the **OWNER** reserves the right to collect from the **CONTRACTOR** or its surety, in addition to the liquidated damages, the actual damages including, but not limited to, additional engineering costs, incurred by the **OWNER** as a result of the default or abandonment.

14. Suspension of Work and Termination

In Paragraph 15.04.A delete the following words: "or Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within thirty days, after it is submitted" and add the words "if the". In Paragraph 15.04.B delete the following words: "if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within thirty days after it is submitted" and add the words "if the".

16. Methods and Procedures

Delete sentence 16.01.C.2 in its entirety

* * END OF SECTION * *

SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Location of Work

All of the work of this Contract is located in public right-of-way or on easements and property owned or obtained by the Owner.

1.02 Work to be Done

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, materials, equipment, tools, services and incidentals to complete all work required by these Specifications and as shown on the Drawings.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall perform the work complete, in place, and ready for continuous service, and shall include repairs, testing, permits, cleanup, replacements and restoration required as a result of damages caused during this construction.
- C. All materials, equipment, skills, tools and labor which are reasonably and properly inferable and necessary for the proper completion of the work in a substantial manner and in compliance with the requirements stated or implied by these Specifications or Drawings shall be furnished and installed by the CONTRACTOR without additional compensation, whether specifically indicated in the Contract Documents or not.
- D. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all county, state, federal, and other codes which are applicable to the proposed construction work.

1.03 General Description of Work to be Performed

- A. The Work included in the Contract shall be as described in the Contract Documents.
- B. All work shall be done as described in the Specifications and as shown on the Drawings, complete, tested and ready for operation.

1.04 Work Sequence

- A. All work to be done under the Contract shall be done with minimum inconvenience to the OWNER. The CONTRACTOR shall coordinate his work with private property owners such that existing drainage, water service, sewer service and garbage pickup and other public services are maintained at all times.
- B. Construct Work in stages to accommodate the OWNER'S use of the premises during the construction period; coordinate the construction schedule and operations with the ENGINEER.
- C. Construct the Work in stages to provide for public convenience. Do not close off public

access until completion of one stage of construction will provide alternative usage.

1.05 Construction Areas

- A. CONTRACTOR shall limit his use of the construction areas for Work and for storage, to allow for:
 - 1. Work by other contractors.
 - 2. OWNER use.
 - 3. Public use.
- B. Coordinate use of work site under direction of ENGINEER.
- C. Assume full responsibility for the protection, security and safekeeping of products under this Contract stored on the site.
- D. Move any stored products, under CONTRACTOR'S control which interfere with operations of the OWNER or other contractors.
- E. Obtain and pay for the use of additional storage or work areas needed for operations.

1.06 Owner Occupancy

- A. OWNER will have full access to and use of all existing sewer facilities during the entire period of construction for the conduct of his normal operations. Cooperate with ENGINEER in all construction operations to minimize conflict and to facilitate OWNER usage.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall at all times conduct his operations as to insure the least inconvenience to the general public.

1.07 Partial Owner Occupancy

The CONTRACTOR shall schedule his operations for completion of portions of the Work, as designated, for the OWNER'S occupancy prior to Substantial Completion of the entire Work.

1.08 Plans and Specifications

- A. Specifications: The Technical Specifications consist of three parts: General, Products, and Execution. The General section contains general requirements which govern the work. The Products and Execution sections modify and supplement these by detailed requirements of the work and shall always govern whenever there appears to be a conflict.
- B. Intent:
 - 1. All work called for in the Specifications applicable to the Contract but not shown on the Plans in their present form or vice versa shall be of like effect as if shown or mentioned in both. Work not specified in either the Plans or in the Specifications but involved in carrying out their intent or in the complete and proper execution of the work is required and shall be performed by the CONTRACTOR as though it were specifically delineated or described at the CONTRACTOR'S expense.
 - 2. The apparent silence of the Specifications as to any detail, or the apparent omission

from them of a detailed description concerning any work to be done and materials to be furnished, shall be regarded as meaning that only the best general practice is to prevail and that only material and workmanship of the best quality is to be used, and interpretation of these Specifications shall be made upon that basis.

C. Conflict between Drawings and Specifications. Where an obvious conflict exists between the Plans and Specifications, the ENGINEER shall decide which governs and the CONTRACTOR shall comply with the decision. Such decision shall not be grounds for additional payment to the CONTRACTOR, i.e., the CONTRACTOR shall include the price of the most expensive alternative in his bid.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

** END OF SECTION **

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Description

- A. CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, materials, tools, equipment, appurtenances and all services necessary to perform all Work required, at the lump sum or unit prices for the items listed in the Prices Bid Table located in the Bid Proposal.
- B. The pay items listed in the Bid Proposal constitute all of the pay items for the completion of the Contract. No direct or separate payment will be made for providing miscellaneous temporary or accessory works, plant, services, CONTRACTOR'S or ENGINEER'S field offices, layout surveys, job signs, sanitary requirements, testing, safety devices, approval and record drawings, water supplies, power, removal of waste, watchmen, bonds, insurance, and all other requirements of the Contract Documents. Compensation for all such services, things and materials shall be included in the prices stipulated for the lump sum and unit pay items listed herein.

1.02 Engineer's Estimate of Quantities

The ENGINEER's estimated quantities for unit bid prices, as listed in the Bid Form, are approximate only and are included solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids. The OWNER does not expressly or by implication agree that the nature of the materials encountered below the surface of the ground or the actual quantities of material encountered or required will correspond therewith and reserves the right to increase or decrease any quantity or to eliminate any quantity as OWNER may deem necessary.

1.03 Related Provisions Specified Elsewhere

- A. Payments to CONTRACTOR: Refer to General Conditions and Supplemental Conditions.
- B. Changes in Contract Price: General Conditions and Contract Forms.
- C. Schedule of Values: Section 01026.

1.04 Measurement of Quantities

- A. The measurement and determination of quantities for each pay item will be made in general as prescribed hereinafter and specifically as set out under Method of Measurement and Basis of Payment for each respective pay item section. Actual authorized quantities of work, complete and accepted under the contract, will be measured by the Engineer according to United States standard measures, and in accordance with well recognized engineering practices.
- B. A station when used as a definition or term of measurement will be 100 linear feet.

- C. Unless otherwise specified, longitudinal measurements for area computations will be made horizontally, and no deductions will be made for individual fixtures having an area of nine square feet or less. Unless otherwise specified, transverse measurements for area computations will be the neat dimensions shown on the plans or ordered by the Engineer.
- D. Where the area unit for measurement and payment is specified for erosion control items, the measurements will be taken on the slope of the ground to compute the actual surface area for payment.
- E. Structures will be measured according to neat lines shown on the plans or as altered to fit field conditions.
- F. All items which are measured by the linear foot, such as pipe culverts, guardrail, underdrains, etc., will be measured as specified under the Method of Measurement for the item unless otherwise shown on the plans.
- G. No payment will be made for unauthorized excavation. Excavation or embankment performed beyond the required neat lines or slope stakes will not be measured for payment unless within tolerances specified or otherwise provided.
- H. In computing volumes of excavation and embankment, the average end area method will be used, unless otherwise specified.
- I. When size number is used in the measurement of wire, it will mean the size number specified in AASHTO Designation: M 32.
- J. The term ton will mean the short ton consisting of 2000 pounds avoirdupois. All materials which are specified for measurement by the ton shall be weighed by competent personnel on approved scales set at locations approved by the Engineer or in the case of prepackaged materials, the manufacturer's bag weight may be used. If material is shipped by rail, the car weight may be accepted provided it is the actual weight of material and not minimum car weight used for assessing freight tariff. However, car weights will not be acceptable for material to be used in mixing plants. Trucks used to haul material being paid for by weight shall be weighed empty daily at such time as the Engineer directs, and each truck shall bear a plainly legible identification mark.
- K. When a complete structure or structural unit, in effect "lump sum" work, is specified as the unit of measurement, the unit will be construed to include all necessary fittings and accessories.
- L. Volumes of materials computed in cubic yards by the average end area method are designated as "Final Measure" (FM), or "Final Measure Embankment" (FME). Volumes of materials designated for measurement loose in the vehicle are designated as "Loose Vehicle Measure" (LVM).

- M. Volumetric measurement of excavation, embankment, granular materials or similar materials in cubic yards will be made by the methods designated on the plans or in the proposal. For justifiable reasons, such as impracticability of measurement of volumes (usually small) by the designated method, the Engineer may order measurement by another method as follows:
 - 1. Volumes designated for payment by FM may be measured LVM and converted to contract measurement by multiplying the loose measure by 80 percent.
 - 2. Volumes designated for payment by LVM may be measured in its original position by the average end area method and multiply the FM measure by 125 percent.
 - 3. Volumes designated for payment by FME may be measured in its original position by the average end area method and multiply the FM measure by 90 percent.
 - 4. Small volumes of surplus, excess excavation or other small volumes of excavation which are impractical to measure by the average end area method but are designated to be measured by FME may be measured LVM and multiply the loose measure by 72 percent.

When the Engineer orders the use of a conversion factor for converting a unit of measure, the ordered method of measurement shall be deemed acceptable to all parties and shall be final.

- N. When requested by the Contractor and with written approval of the Engineer, material specified to be measured by the cubic yard or ton may be converted to the other measure as appropriate. Factors for this conversion will be determined by the Engineer and agreed to by the Contractor before such method of measurement is used.
- O. All materials measured by the cubic yard LVM shall be hauled in approved vehicles and verified at the point of delivery. Vehicles may be of any size or type acceptable to the Engineer provided the body is of such shape that the capacity may be readily and accurately determined to the whole cubic yard. Unless all vehicles on the work are of uniform capacity, each vehicle must be plainly labeled to indicate its measured capacity. All vehicles shall be legibly numbered for identification.
- P. The vehicles shall be loaded to ensure a water level load when they arrive at the point of delivery. Loads hauled in unapproved vehicles and loads of a quantity less than the measured quantity for the hauling vehicle, will be subject to rejection.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

** END OF SECTION **

SCHEDULE OF VALUES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Requirements Included

The Schedule of Values is an itemized list that establishes the value or cost of each part of the work as defined in Section 01025, Part 1.04. All other work shall be paid according to the Prices Bid Table. It shall be used as the basis for preparing progress payments and may be used as a basis for negotiations concerning additional work or credits which may arise during the construction. Quantities and unit prices may be included in the schedule when approved by or required by the ENGINEER.

1.02 Preparation

- A. Schedule shall show breakdown of labor, materials equipment and other costs used in preparation of the Bid.
- B. Costs shall be in sufficient detail to indicate separate amounts for each Section of the Specifications.
- C. CONTRACTOR may include items for bond, insurance, temporary facilities and job mobilization within the mobilization bid item.
- D. Schedule of Values shall be prepared on 8-1/2 inch by 11 inch white paper.
- E. Use Table of Contents of the Specifications as basis for Schedule format and identify each item with number and title in the Table of Contents. List sub-items of major products or systems as appropriate or when requested by ENGINEER.
- F. When requested by ENGINEER, support values with data that will substantiate their correctness.
- G. The sum of the individual values shown on the Schedule of Values must equal the total Contract Price.
- H. The manner in which overhead and profit are shown shall be supported by the ENGINEER.
- I. Schedule shall show the purchase and delivery costs for materials and equipment that the CONTRACTOR anticipates he shall request payment for prior to their installation.

1.03 **Submittal**

Submit two copies of Schedule to ENGINEER for approval at least 20 days prior to submitting first application for a progress payment. After review by ENGINEER, revise and resubmit Schedule as required until it is approved.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

** END OF SECTION **

APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Requirements Included

Submit Applications for Payment to the ENGINEER in accordance with the General Conditions and in the form required by the OWNER.

1.02 Format and Data Required

- A. Submit applications typed with itemized Schedule of Values data typed on 8-1/2 inch x 11 inch white continuation sheets.
- B. Provide detailed substantiating data on additional sheets, including paid invoices where applicable.

1.03 Preparation of Application for Progress Payments

- A. Application Form:
 - 1. Fill in required information, including that for Change Orders executed prior to date of submittal of application.
 - 2. Fill in summary of dollar values to agree with respective totals indicated on continuation sheets.
 - 3. Execute certification with signature of a responsible officer of the CONTRACTOR.

B. Continuation Sheets:

- 1. Fill in total list of all scheduled component items of work, with item number and scheduled dollar value for each item.
- 2. Fill in dollar value in each column for each scheduled line item when work has been performed or products stored. Round off values to the nearest dollar or as specified for Schedule of Values.
- 3. List each Change Order executed prior to date of submission by Change Order Number and description.
- 4. To receive payment for materials stored on site, submit copies of the original paid invoices with the application for payment.

1.04 Substantiating Data for Progress Payments

- A. Provide substantiating data containing suitable information for review of costs requested with the applications for progress reports identifying:
 - 1. The payment item to which the substantiating data applies.
 - 2. Application number and date.
 - 3. Detailed list of enclosures.
 - 4. For stored materials:
 - a. Item number and identification as shown on application.

- b. Description of specific material and invoice of delivered material.
- c. Consolidated inventory of stored materials showing:
 - (1) Materials received.
 - (2) Materials used.
- d. Additional stored materials may not be claimed upon reaching 75% completion of the total project.
- e. Stored Materials shall be inventoried jointly prior to each pay request.
- B. Submit one copy of data for each copy of application for payment.
- C. The CONTRACTOR is to maintain an updated set of record drawings in accordance with Section 01720. As a prerequisite for monthly progress payments, the CONTRACTOR is to exhibit the updated record drawings for review by the OWNER and the ENGINEER.
- D. Construction photographs as required by Section 01380 will be submitted with each progress payment and shall be considered a part of that payment request.
- E. Updated construction schedule showing work completed and work projected by month to the completion of the project.

1.05 Preparation of Application for Final Payment

- A. Fill in application form as specified for progress payments.
- B. Use continuation sheet for presenting the final statement of accounting.

1.06 Submittal Procedure

- A. Submit applications for payment to the ENGINEER at the times stipulated in the General Conditions.
- B. Initially a pencil draft application shall be informally submitted to the ENGINEER who shall review the draft with the CONTRACTOR and make adjustments as appropriate. The CONTRACTOR shall then prepare a formal typed application using the informally approved amounts and submit three (3) complete sets to the ENGINEER.
- C. When the ENGINEER finds the application properly completed and correct, as informally approved, he will transmit it to the OWNER for payment with a copy to the CONTRACTOR.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

** END OF SECTION **

SPECIAL PROJECT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 WORKMANSHIP, MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

- A. When a particular product is specified or called for, it is intended and shall be understood that the Contractor include those products in his bid. Should the Contractor desire to substitute products which he purports to be equal to those specified, the Contractor shall furnish information as described in Section 00700, General Conditions, The alternative products(s) submitted by the Contractor shall meet the requirements of the specifications and shall, in all respects, be equal to the products specified by name herein.
- B. All apparatus, mechanism, equipment, machinery, and manufactured articles for incorporation into the Work shall be new and unused and the standard products of recognized reputable manufacturers.

1.02 PROVISIONS FOR CONTROL OF EROSION AND POLLUTANTS

Sufficient precautions shall be taken during construction to minimize the runoff of polluting substances such as silt, clay, fuels, oils, bitumens, calcium chloride, or other materials harmful to humans, fish, or other life, into the ground and surface waters of the state. Contractor will give all notices and comply with all laws, notices, ordinances, rules and regulations applicable to the work, without exception.

1.03 ON-SITE STORAGE

The Contractor's attention is invited to special storage requirements and possible charges for noncompliance of on-site storage requirements for materials and equipment as specified in Section 01600.

1.04 INCLEMENT WEATHER

A. In the event of inclement weather, or whenever Engineer shall direct, Contractor and Subcontractors will protect carefully the work and materials against damage or injury from the weathers, including sudden rises in flows due to storms outside the immediate construction zone. Damaged Work and materials shall be removed and replaced. If, in the opinion of Engineer, any portion of Work or materials shall have been damaged or injured by reason of failure on the part of the Contractor or Subcontractors to so protect the Work, no additional time for removal and replacement will be given by the Owner.

1.05 WARRANTIES

- A. All work supplied under the Contract shall be warranted for a period of one (1) year or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by any special guarantee required by Change Orders or issued by Subcontractor, suppliers, or manufacturers, from the date of acceptance for operations (beneficial use) by the Owner as specified in Section 01740, Warranties and Bonds.
- B. The work shall be warranted to be free from defects in workmanship, design and materials. If any part of the work should fail during warranty period, it shall be replaced or restored to service at no expense to the Owner.

1.06 CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS

The Contractor shall strictly adhere to the specific requirements of the governmental units(s) or agency(ices) having jurisdiction over the work. Wherever there is a difference in the requirements of a jurisdictional body and these Specifications, the more stringent shall apply.

1.07 **PUBLIC NUISANCE**

The Contractor shall not create a public nuisance, including, but not limited to, encroachment on adjacent lands, flooding of adjacent lands, or excessive noise.

1.08 SUSPENSION OF WORK DUE TO WEATHER

During inclement weather, all work which might be damaged or rendered inferior by such weather conditions shall be suspended. The orders and decisions of the Engineer as to suspensions shall be final and binding. The authority of the Engineer to issue such an order shall not be interpreted as a requirement to do so. During suspension of the work from any cause, the work shall be suitably covered and protected so as to preserve it from injury by the weather. Notwithstanding this provision, it is understood and agreed that the General Conditions shall control.

1.09 RELOCATIONS

The Contractor shall be responsible for the relocation of structures, including, but not limited to, light poles, signs, sign poles, fences, mailboxes, piping, conduits and drains that interfere with the positioning of the work as set out on the Drawings. The cost of all such relocations shall be included in the bid.

1.10 **SALVAGE**

Any existing equipment or materials, including, but not limited to, valves, pipes, fittings, couplings, etc., which are removed or replaced as a result of construction under this project may be designated as salvage by the Engineer and, if so, shall be removed and delivered to the Owner at a location directed by the Engineer.

1.11 PERMITS

Upon notice of award, the Contractor shall immediately apply for all applicable permits not previously obtained by the Owner to do the work from the appropriate governmental agency or agencies. No work shall commence until all applicable permits have been obtained and copies delivered to the Engineer. The costs for obtaining all permits shall be borne by the Contractor.

1.12 HAZARDOUS LOCATION

- A. The existing wet wells, manholes, sewers, force mains, pipes, and other related areas are hazardous locations in that explosive concentrations of sewage gas may be present. The Contractor is cautioned that the above areas, especially the wet well, may be deficient in oxygen. Checks shall be made by the Contractor whenever personnel are working in these areas to insure that adequate ventilation has been provided.
- B. In his operations in hazardous locations, the Contractor shall use spark-proof tools and explosion-proof temporary lighting and shall not use electric power tools, open flame devices, electric welding or any device or methods which might conceivably cause ignition or explosion.
- C. If a working is atmosphere is unsafe, the Contractor shall furnish, install, operate, and later remove such temporary auxiliary ventilating facilities as are necessary to provide a safe atmosphere.
- D. The Contractor shall also instruct and caution his employees and the employees of his subcontractors to avoid smoking while in the hazardous areas. Suitable prominent "No Smoking" signs shall be placed at locations where sewage gas could be present.

1.13 NOTIFICATION OF WORK ON EXISTING FACILITIES

Before commencing work on any of the existing structures or equipment, the Contractor shall notify the Engineer, in writing, at least ten (10) calendar days in advance of the date he proposes to commence such work.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

* * END OF SECTION * *

PROJECT COORDINATION

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Work Progress

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish personnel and equipment which will be efficient, appropriate, and large enough to secure a satisfactory quality of work and a rate of progress which will insure the completion of the work within the time stipulated in the contract. If at any time such personnel appear to the ENGINEER to be inefficient, inappropriate, or insufficient for performing the quality of work required or for producing the rate of progress aforesaid, he may order the CONTRACTOR to increase the efficiency, change the character or increase the personnel and equipment, and the CONTRACTOR shall conform to such order at his own expense. Failure of the ENGINEER to give such order shall in no way relieve the CONTRACTOR of his obligations to perform the work at the specified quality and rate of progress.

1.02 Private Land

The CONTRACTOR shall not enter or occupy private land outside of the OWNER'S land, right-of-ways, or servitudes except by written permission of both the OWNER and the Owner of the private land. Such permission shall be obtained by and at the expense of the CONTRACTOR and at no additional cost to the OWNER.

1.03 Work Locations

Work shall be located substantially as indicated on the Drawings, but the Engineer reserves the right to make such modifications in locations as may be found desirable to avoid interference with existing structures or for other reasons.

1.04 Open Excavations

All open excavations shall be adequately safeguarded by providing temporary barricades, caution signs, lights and other means to prevent accidents to persons and damage to property. The CONTRACTOR shall, at his own expense, provide suitable and safe bridges and other crossings for accommodating travel by the public, OWNER'S and ENGINEER'S personnel, and workmen.

1.05 Test Pits

Test pits for the purpose of locating underground utilities or structures which may interfere with installation of the Work shall be excavated in advance of the Work and backfilled by the CONTRACTOR. Test pits shall be backfilled immediately after their purpose has been satisfied and maintained in a manner satisfactory to the ENGINEER. The costs for such test pits shall be included in the cost of the work for which the test pits benefit.

1.06 Water for Construction Purposes

- A. In locations where public water supply is available, the CONTRACTOR shall purchase water for all construction purposes.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall make his own arrangements and pay all costs for connections to public water systems and for water used. Existing OWNER supplies or connections shall not be used without prior approval by OWNER.

1.07 Maintenance of Flow

The CONTRACTOR shall maintain the flow of sewers, drains, and water courses interrupted during the progress of the Work, including complete pumped bypass systems where necessary. The CONTRACTOR shall immediately remove all offensive matter. The entire procedure of maintaining existing flow shall be fully discussed with the ENGINEER well in advance of the interruption of any flow. All temporary works installed for flow maintenance shall be removed when the permanent work is finished and the areas cleaned and restored to good condition.

1.08 Protection of Construction and Equipment

- A. All newly constructed work shall be carefully protected from injury in any way. No wheeling or walking or placing of heavy loads on it shall be allowed. All portions of the work injured shall be reconstructed by the CONTRACTOR at his own expense.
- B. All structures shall be protected in a suitable manner. Should any parts of the structures become heaved, cracked or otherwise damaged, all such damaged portions of the work shall be completely repaired and made good by the CONTRACTOR at his own expense and to the satisfaction of the ENGINEER. If, in the final inspection of the work, any defects, faults or omissions are found, the CONTRACTOR shall cause the same to be repaired or removed and replaced by proper materials and workmanship without extra compensation for the materials and labor required. Further, the CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible for the satisfactory maintenance and repair of the construction and other work undertaken herein for at least the guarantee period described in the contract.
- C. The CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions to prevent damage to any structure due to water pressure (groundwater or surface water) during and after construction and until such structure is accepted and taken over by the OWNER.
- D. The CONTRACTOR is responsible for security of the site. Security of all equipment, material, tools, machinery, supplies, structures, buildings, vehicles and offices is the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR. Measures to affect job site security and limit unauthorized access, including temporary fencing, security guards, and other measures are the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR at his expense.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

** END OF SECTION **

SECTION 01041.1

UTILITIES COORDINATION

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 UTILITIES

Utilities for the purpose of these specifications shall be considered as including, but not limited to: pipelines, conduits, cables, transmission lines and appurtenances of Public Utilities and those of Special Utility Districts, Cities or Towns, businesses or individuals solely for their own use or for use of their tenants; and storm drains, sanitary sewers, street lighting, traffic signal and fire alarm systems.

1.02 UNDERGROUND INSTALLATIONS

Existing underground pipelines and utilities are indicated on the Drawings only to the extent such information was made available to or discovered by Engineer in preparing drawings. There is no guarantee as to the accuracy or completeness of such information, and all responsibility for the accuracy and completeness thereof is expressly disclaimed by the Owner and the Engineer.

1.03 UTILITIES LOCATED IN CITY RIGHT-OF-WAY

Unless otherwise provided or excepted herein, the removal, adjusting, relocation, or replacement of utility structures or facilities within City right-of-way which may be necessary for construction of the work in accordance with these Contract Documents, shall be at the expense of the Contractor.

It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to protect and maintain those utilities which, in the opinion of the Engineer, do not need to be disturbed in order to accomplish the work required by the contract.

1.04 RELOCATIONS OF EXISTING GAS LINES, TELEPHONE LINES, ELECTRIC LINES, CABLE TV LINES AND WATER LINES

The Contractor shall notify the proper authority of the utility involved when relocation of these lines is required. The Contractor shall coordinate all work by the utility so that the progress of construction will not be hampered.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 GENERAL

The Contractor, when the Notice to Proceed is received, shall notify the owners of utilities affected by the work, the approximate date upon which he will begin work, and shall submit a progress schedule of the proposed work. This shall be deemed sufficient notice if the project progresses according to the progress schedule submitted with the notification. If changes in the schedule of the work occur, the Contractor shall appraise both the owner of the utility affected and the Engineer so that adjustments in the work schedule of utility can be made. The Contractor shall be responsible for damages to the utility facility and construction delays resulting from failure to notify the utility and the Engineer of changes in procedure or location.

3.02 PROTECTION OF EXISTING UTILITIES

- A. The attention of the Contractor is drawn to the fact that during excavation, the possibility exists of the Contractor encountering various water, gas, telephone, electrical, or other utility lines not shown on the Drawings. The Contractor shall exercise extreme care before and during excavation to locate and flag these lines so as to avoid damage to the existing lines. Should damage occur to an existing line, the Contractor shall repair the line at no cost to the Owner.
- B. The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for the protection of all utilities, public and private, including poles, services to buildings, gas pipes, water pipes, hydrants, sewers, drains, and electric and telephone cables, whether or not they are shown on the Drawings. The Contractor shall carefully support and protect all such utilities from injury of any kind. Any damage resulting from the Contractor's operation shall be repaired by him at his expense.

The protection and preservation of utility facilities which are located within the right-of-way, but outside the normal limits of construction, as determined by the Engineer, shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage to utilities which are due to his negligence.

- C. The Contractor shall bear full responsibility for obtaining locations of all underground structures and utilities (including existing water services, drain lines, and sewer). Services to buildings shall be maintained, and all costs or charges resulting from damage thereto shall be paid by the Contractor.
- D. If, in the opinion of the Engineer, permanent relocation of a utility owned by the City is required, he may direct the Contractor, in writing, to perform the work. Work so ordered will be paid for at the Contract unit prices, if applicable, or as extra work under Article 10 of the General Conditions. If relocation of a privately owned utility is required, the Contractor will notify the Utility to perform the work as expeditiously as possible. The Contractor shall fully cooperate with the County and Utility and shall have no claim for delay due to such relocation.
- E. The Contractor shall notify public and private utility companies in writing at least two, but not more than five full days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays) before excavating near their utilities.

3.03 UTILITIES TO BE ADJUSTED

The owners of utility facilities which require relocation, removal, adjustment or replacement shall, if possible and feasible, perform this work prior to the commencement of the Contractor's work. Where

utility work must be done in conjunction with the Contractor's work on the project or in conjunction with the work of other utilities, arrangements for when, how and where the operation is to proceed shall be worked out among the parties concerned. If disputes arise, the Engineer shall decide the course of action to be taken.

3.04 UTILITIES CONFLICTING WITH OPERATIONS

Those utility facilities which do not conflict with the improvement, but which are obstructions to the operations required for installation or which are obstructions to the operations required for installation of which present unusual difficulty due to their close proximity to the area of the operations, shall be located with certainty by the owners of the utility prior to the arrival of the Contractor's operation which would be hindered by the utility facility. The Contractor is required to preserve the utility facility in place without damage and shall be responsible for damages sustained, if the utility owner has located the facility by exposing it to the view of the Contractor or has otherwise made the Contractor aware, with certainty, of the location of the facility. Any other arrangements that the Contractor may make with a utility owner as a substitute for the requirements of this Section shall require the approval of the Engineer, in writing.

3.05 MISLOCATED UTILITIES

The owner of a utility shall be wholly responsible for the proper location of his facilities which are affected by construction work performed according to these specifications. Improperly located or mislocated facilities which are damaged during construction shall be the responsibility of the utility, providing proper notification has been given.

* * END OF SECTION * *

CUTTING AND PATCHING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Contractor shall be responsible for all cutting, fitting and patching, including attendant excavation and backfill, required to complete the Work to include:

- A. Make its several parts fit together properly.
- B. Uncover portions of the Work to provide for installation of ill-timed work.
- C. Remove and replace defective work.
- D. Remove and replace work not conforming to requirements of the Contract Documents
- E. Remove samples of installed work as specified for testing.

1.02 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit a written request to the Engineer well in advance of executing any cutting or alteration which affects:
 - 1. Work of the Owner or any separate contractor.
 - 2. Structural value or integrity of any element of the Project or work.
 - 3. Integrity or effectiveness of weather-exposed or moisture-resistant elements or systems.
 - 4. Efficiency, operational life, maintenance or safety of operational elements.
 - 5. Visual qualities of sight-exposed elements.
- B. Request shall include:
 - 1. Identification of the work.
 - 2. Description of affected work.
 - 3. The necessity for cutting, alteration or excavation.
 - 4. Effect on work of Owner or any separate Contractor, or on structural or weatherproof integrity of work.

- 5. Description of proposed work:
 - a. Scope of cutting, patching, alteration, or excavation.
 - b. Trades who will execute the work.
 - c. Products proposed to be used.
 - d. Extent of refinishing to be done.
- 6. Alternatives to cutting and patching.
- 7. Cost proposal, when applicable.
- C. Submit written notice to the Engineer designating the date and the time the work will be uncovered.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 MATERIALS

Comply with specifications and standards for each specific product involved.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 INSPECTION

- A. Inspect existing conditions of Project, including elements subject to damage or to movement during cutting and patching.
- B. After uncovering work, inspect conditions affecting installation of products or performance or work.
- C. Report unsatisfactory or questionable conditions to the Engineer in writing; do not proceed with work until the Engineer has provided further instructions.

3.02 PREPARATION

- A. Provide adequate temporary support as necessary to assure structural value or integrity of affected portion of Work.
- B. Provide devices and methods to protect other portions of Project from damage.
- C. Provide protection from elements for the portion of the Project which may be exposed by cutting and patching work, and maintain excavations free from water.

3.03 PERFORMANCE

- A. Execute cutting and demolition by methods which will prevent damage to other work and will provide proper surfaces to receive installation of repairs.
- B. Execute excavating and backfilling by methods which will prevent settlement or damage to other work.
- C. Employ original installer or fabricator to perform cutting and patching for:
 - 1. Weather-exposed or moisture-resistant elements.
 - 2. Sight-exposed finished surfaces.
- D. Execute fitting and adjustment of products to provide a finished installation to comply with specified products, functions, tolerances and finishes.
- E. Restore work which has been cut or removed; install new products to provide completed work in accord with requirements of Contract Documents.
- F. Refinish entire surfaces as necessary to provide an even finish to match adjacent finishes:
 - 1. For continuous surfaces, refinish to nearest intersection.
 - 2. For an assembly, refinish entire unit.

* * END OF SECTION * *

FIELD ENGINEERING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- A. The Contractor shall provide and pay for field engineering services for:
 - 1. Survey work required in execution of work.
 - 2. Civil, structural, or other professional engineering services specified or required to execute the Contractor's construction method.
- B. The method of field staking for the construction of the work shall be at the option of the Contractor. The Owner shall provide the engineering surveys to establish reference points which in his judgment are necessary to enable the Contractor to proceed with his work.
- C. The accuracy of any method of staking shall be responsibility of the Contractor. All engineering for vertical and horizontal control shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.
- D. The Contractor shall be held responsible for the preservation of all stakes and marks. If any stakes or marks are carelessly or willfully disturbed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall not proceed with any work until he has reestablished such points, marks, lines and elevations as may be necessary for the prosecution of the work.
- E. The Contractor shall retain the services of a competent surveyor, registered in the State of Mississippi, to layout the work and maintain a survey during construction. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for proper location of the work.

1.02 SURVEY REFERENCE POINTS

Locate and protect control points prior to starting site work, and preserve all permanent reference points during construction.

- 1. Make no changes or relocations without prior written notice to the Engineer.
- 2. Report to the Engineer when any reference point is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations.

1.03 PROJECT SURVEY REQUIREMENTS

A. Establish temporary bench marks as needed, referenced to data established by survey control points. Record locations, with horizontal and vertical data, on Record Drawings.

- B. Establish lines and levels, and locate and lay out, by instrumentation and similar appropriate means:
 - 1. Site improvements, including utility slopes and invert elevations.
 - 2. Batter boards for structures.
- C. From time to time, verify layouts by same methods.
- D. Establish all lines and grades prior to construction of site improvements.

1.04 RECORDS

- A. Maintain a complete, accurate log of all control and survey work as it progresses.
- B. At Contract closeout, submit a survey of installation of water mains, fire hydrants, and valves at the same scale as the Engineer's drawings indicating elevations and channel stationing at 100 foot increments.

1.05 SUBMITTALS

- A. On request of the Engineer, submit documentation to verify accuracy of field engineering work.
- B. Submit Drawings showing locations of all pipes and structures constructed. This Drawing shall be included with the Record Drawings.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION(NOT USED)

REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Abbreviations and acronyms used in Contract Documents to identify reference standards are as indicated herein.

1.02 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Applications: When a standard is specified by references, comply with requirements and recommendations stated in the standard, except when requirements are modified by the Contract Documents, or applicable codes establish stricter standards.
- B. Publications Date: The publication in effect on the date of issue of Contract Documents, except when a specific publication date is specified.

1.03 ABBREVIATIONS, NAMES, AND ADDRESSES OF ORGANIZATIONS

The following standards may be referenced in the Contract Documents. The contractor shall obtain copies of reference standards directly form the publication source when needed for proper performance of Work or when required for submittal by Contract Documents.

AAN American Association for Nurserymen

1250 I Street N.W., Suite 500 Washington, DC 20005

(202) 789-2900

AASHTO American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials

444 North Capitol Street, N.W., Suite 225

Washington, DC 20001

(202) 624-5800

ACI American Concrete Institute

Post Office Box 19150 22400 W. Steven Mile Road

Detroit, MI 48219 (313) 532-2600

ACPA American Concrete Pipe Association

8320 Old Courthouse Road, Suite 201

Vienna, VA 22180 (703) 821-1990

AI Asphalt Institute

Asphalt Institute Building College Park, MD 20740-1802

AISC American Institute of Steel Construction

400 North Michigan Avenue

Chicago, IL 60611 (312) 670-2400

AISI American Iron and Steel Institute

1133 15th Street N.W., Suite 300

Washington, DC 20005

(202) 452-7100

ANSI American National Standard Institute

1430 Broadway

New York, NY 10018

(212) 354-3300

ASCE American Society of Civil Engineers

345 East 47th Street New York, NY 10017 1-800-548-ASCE 345 East 47th Street New York, NY 10017

(212) 705-7722

ASTM American Society for Testing and Materials

1916 Race Street

Philadelphia, PA 19103

(215) 299-5400

AWPA American Wood Preserver's Association

Post Office Box 849 Stevensville, MD 21666

(301) 643-4163

AWS American Welding Society

Post Office Box 351040 550 LeJeune Road, N.W. Miami, FL 33126 1-800-443-9353

AWWA American Water Works Association

6666 W. Quincy Avenue Denver, CO 80235 (303) 794-7711

CLFMI Chain Link Fence Manufacturers Institute

1776 Mass Avenue N.W., Suite 500

Washington, DC 20036

(202) 659-3537

CRSI Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute

933 N. Plum Grove Road Schaumberg, IL 60173

(312) 517-1200

DIPRA Ductile Iron Pipe Research Association

245 Rivercase Parkway E., Suite 100

Birmingham, AL 35244

(205) 988-9870

FS Federal Specification General Services Administration

Specifications and Consumer Information & Distribution

Section (WFSIS) 7 and D Street S.W., Room 654

Washington, DC 20407

(202) 472-2140

IEEE Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers Service Center

345 E. 47th Street New York, NY 10017 (212) 705-7900

MDOT Mississippi Department of Transportation

P. O. Box 1850

Jackson, Ms 39215-1850

(601) 359-1213

MIL Department of the Navy

Navel Publications and Forms Center

5801 Torbor Avenue

Philadelphia, PA 19120-5099

(215) 697-2667

NEC National Electric Code

National Fire Protection Association

Batterymarch Park Quincy, MA 02269 (617) 770-3000

NEMA National Electrical Manufacturer's Association

2101 L Street, NW, Suite 300

Washington, DC 20037

(202) 457-8400

NSPE National Society of Professional Engineers

1420 King Street

Alexandria, VA 22314

(703) 684-2835

OSCI Office of Standards Code and Information

National Bureau of Standards Gaithersberg, MD 20899

(301) 975-4029

PCA Portland Cement Association

5420 Old Orchard Road Skokie, IL 60077 (312) 966-6200

PCI Prestressed Concrete Institute

175 W. Jackson Blvd., Suite 1859

Chicago, IL 60604 (312) 786-0300

SMACNA Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning

Contractors' National Association

Post Office Box 70 Merrifield, VA 22116 (703) 790-9890

SSPC Steel Structures Painting Council

4400 5th Avenue Pittsburgh, PA 15213 (412) 268-3327

UL Underwriter's Laboratories, Inc.

333 Pfingsten Road Northbrook, IL 60062

(312) 272-8800

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION(NOT USED)

PROJECT MEETINGS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Requirements Included

- A. The ENGINEER shall schedule and administer a preconstruction meeting, construction progress meetings, and specially called meetings throughout the progress of the work. The ENGINEER will:
 - 1. Prepare agenda for meetings.
 - 2. Make physical arrangements for meetings.
 - 3. Preside at meetings.
 - 4. Record the minutes; include significant proceedings and decisions.
 - 5. Reproduce and distribute copies of minutes.
- B. The CONTRACTOR and representatives of, where appropriate, subcontractors and suppliers shall attend meetings. The representative shall be qualified and authorized to act on behalf of the entity each represents.
- C. The CONTRACTOR shall attend and identify at the meetings the actual status of the Contract Work and, when the Work is not being performed consistently with the Contract Documents and construction schedules, shall identify at the meetings the steps he is taking to resolve the inconsistency.

1.02 Pre-construction Meeting

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall participate in a preconstruction meeting to be held after the effective date of the Agreement and prior to the date of Notice to Proceed.
- B. The following are expected to be in attendance:
 - 1. OWNER'S Representative and other staff as appropriate.
 - 2. ENGINEER and his professional consultants as appropriate.
 - 3. ENGINEER's Resident Project Representative.
 - 4. CONTRACTOR's Representative and Construction Superintendent.
 - 5. Subcontractors as appropriate.
 - 6. Utility representatives as appropriate.
 - 7. Others as appropriate.
- C. The following matters are expected to be addressed:
 - Distribution and discussion of:
 - a. List of major subcontractors.
 - b. Project construction schedules.
 - 2. Critical work sequencing.
 - 3. Project Coordination.
 - 4. Designation of responsible personnel.

- 5. Procedures and processing of:
 - Field decisions.
 - b. Proposal requests.
 - c. Submittals.
 - d. Change Orders.
 - e. Applications for Payment.
- 6. Distribution of Contract Documents.
- 7. Procedures for maintaining Record Documents.
- 8. Use of premises:
 - a. Office, work and storage areas.
 - b. OWNER'S requirements.
- 9. Construction facilities, controls and construction aids.
- 10. Temporary utilities.
- 11. Housekeeping procedures.
- 12. Insurance certifications.
- 13. Liquidated damages for delay.
- 14. Weekly job meetings.
- 15. Laboratory testing of material requirements.

1.03 Construction Progress Meetings

- A. Construction progress meetings will be held monthly with the first meeting 30 days or less after the date of Notice to Proceed.
- B. Special construction progress meetings will be held as required by progress of the Work.
- C. The following are expected to be in attendance:
 - 1. OWNER Representative and other staff as appropriate.
 - 2. The ENGINEER and his professional consultants as appropriate.
 - 3. CONTRACTOR's Representative and/or construction Superintendent.
 - 4. Subcontractors as appropriate.
 - 5. Suppliers as appropriate.
 - 6. Others as appropriate.
- D. The following matters are expected to be addressed:
 - 1. Review and approve minutes of previous meeting.
 - 2. Review of work progress.
 - 3. Field observations, problems, conflicts.
 - 4. Problems which impede Construction Schedule.
 - 5. Review of off-site fabrication, delivery schedules.
 - 6. Corrective measures and procedures to regain Construction Schedule.
 - 7. Revisions to Construction Schedule.
 - 8. Progress and schedule during succeeding work period.
 - 9. Payment applications and processing.
 - 10. Submittals.
 - 11. Maintenance of quality standards.
 - 12. Changes, substitutions, and Change Orders.

- 13. Review proposed changes for:
 - a. Effect on Construction Schedule and completion date.
 - b. Effect on other contracts of the Project.
- 14. Other matters as appropriate.
- 15. Record drawings.
- E. The CONTRACTOR shall be prepared to discuss the above topics and to make commitments for resolving deficiencies.
- F. The CONTRACTOR shall provide a current submittal log at each progress meeting in accordance with Section 01340.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- A. Contractor shall comply with the General Conditions.
- B. Submit revised progress schedules periodically.

1.02 FORM OF SCHEDULES

- A. Prepare schedules in the form of a horizontal bar chart.
 - 1. Provide separate horizontal bar for each trade or operation.
 - 2. Horizontal time scale; identify the first work day of each week.
 - 3. Scale and spacing: To allow for notations and future revisions.
 - 4. Minimum sheet size: 8-1/2 inches by 11 inches.
- B. Format of listings: The table of contents of the Contract Documents.
- C. Identification of listings: Items of work.

1.03 CONTENT OF SCHEDULE:

- A. Construction Progress Schedule:
 - 1. Show the complete sequence of construction by activity.
 - 2. Show the dates for the beginning, and completion of each major element of construction.
 - 3. Show projected percentage of completion for each item, as of the first day of each month.
 - 4. Show an anticipated monthly payment schedule.
- B. Submittal Schedule for Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples. Show:
 - 1. The dates for Contractor's submittal.
 - 2. The dates approved submittal will be required from the Engineer.

1.04 PROGRESS REVISIONS

- A. Indicate progress of each activity to date of submission.
- B. Show changes occurring since previous submission of schedule:
 - 1. Major changes in scope.
 - 2. Activities modified since previous submission.
 - 3. Revised projections of progress and completion.
 - 4. Other identifiable changes.
- C. Provide a narrative report as needed to define:
 - 1. Problem areas, anticipated delays, and the impact on the schedule.
 - 2. Corrective action recommended, and its effect.

1.05 SUBMISSIONS

- A. Submit initial schedules in accordance with the General Conditions.
 - 1. Engineer will review schedules and return review copy within ten (10) days after receipt.
 - 2. If required, Contractor shall resubmit within seven (7) days after return of review copy.
- B. Submit revised progress schedules with each Application for Payment.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SHOP DRAWINGS, PROJECT DATA, AND SAMPLES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 Requirements Included:

- A. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer for review and exception, if any, such working drawings, shop drawings, test reports and data on materials and equipment (hereinafter in this article called data), and material samples (hereinafter in this article called samples) as are required for the proper control of work, including but not limited to those working drawings, shop drawings, data and samples for materials and equipment specified elsewhere in the Specifications and in the Contract Drawings.
- B. Within fifteen (15) calendar days after the Effective Date of the Agreement, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer a complete list of preliminary data on items for which Shop Drawings are to be submitted. Included in this list shall be the names of all proposed manufacturers furnishing specified items. Review of this list by the Engineer shall in no way relieve the Contractor from submitting complete shop drawings, data, and samples in accordance with the Specifications. This procedure is required in order to expedite final review of Shop Drawings.
- C. The Contractor is to maintain an accurate updated submittal log and will bring this log to each scheduled progress meeting. This log should include the following items:
 - 1. Submittal Description and Number assigned.
 - 2. Date to Engineer.
 - 3. Date returned to Contractor (from Engineer).
 - 4. Status of Submittal (No exceptions taken, returned for confirmation or resubmittal, rejected).
 - 5. Date of Resubmittal and Return (as applicable).
 - 6. Date material released (for fabrication).
 - 7. Projected date of fabrication.
 - 8. Projected date of delivery to site.
 - 9. Status of O&M manuals submittal.

1.02 Contractor's Responsibility

A. It is the duty of the Contractor to check all drawings, data and samples prepared by or for him before submitting them to the Engineer for review. Each and every copy of the Drawings and data shall bear Contractor's stamp showing that they have been so checked. Shop drawings submitted to the Engineer without the Contractor's stamp or evidence that the Contractor has not performed the required review will be returned to the Contractor for conformance with this requirement. Shop drawings shall indicate any deviations in the submittal from requirements of the Contract Documents.

B. Determine and verify:

- 1. Field measurements.
- 2. Field construction criteria.
- 3. Catalog numbers and similar data.
- 4. Conformance with Specifications and indicate all variances from the Specifications.
- C. The Contractor shall furnish the Engineer a schedule of Shop Drawing submittals fixing the respective dates for the submission of shop and working drawings, the beginning of manufacture, testing and installation of materials, supplies and equipment. This schedule shall indicate those that are critical to the progress schedule.
- D. The Contractor shall not begin any of the work covered by a drawing, data, or a sample returned for correction until a revision or correction thereof has been reviewed and returned to him by the Engineer with no exceptions taken.
- E. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer all drawings and schedules sufficiently in advance of construction requirements to provide no less than twenty-one (21) calendar days for checking and appropriate action from the time the Engineer receives them.
- F. The Contractor shall submit five (5) copies of shop drawings and descriptive or product data submittal to complement shop drawings to the Engineer which will be retained for his use.
- G. The Contractor shall be responsible for and bear all cost of damages which may result from the ordering of any material or from proceeding with any part of work prior to the completion of the review by Engineer of the necessary shop drawings.
- H. The Contractor shall utilize a Sequential Numbering System for submittals (1-999). Resubmittals or confirming material shall be assigned a letter next to the submittal number, i.e. A= second submittal, B= third submittal, etc.
- I. Submittals shall include a certified statement of compliance to the requirements detailed in the specifications in addition to other submittal requirements. This certification shall be prepared by the manufacturer and not the local supplier. Validity of the authority and position of the person signing the certification shall be verified by a Notary Public. The statement of compliance shall address each point of conformance contained in the governing

specifications with definite comments of either compliance or non-compliance. Statements of non-compliance with points of conformance shall be accompanied by a statement of justification as to the reason for non-conformance and why the non-complying feature is considered to be either equal to or better than the specified feature. The Engineer will use the certified statement of compliance in his evaluation of the submittal rendering a judgment as to equality to the specified product and issuing a statement as to whether the product is acceptable for or rejected from incorporation into the work.

J. When a manufacturer named in the controlling specification is chosen to supply a product and the details of manufacture, size, and installation are shown on this standard catalog cut sheets, the manufacturer may submit the certified statement of compliance as detailed above along with installation details specific to the work such as laying schedules, etc. as required, deleting the standardized catalog data.

1.03 Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings

- A. The Engineer's review of drawings, data and samples submitted by the Contractor will cover only general conformity to the Specifications, external connections, and dimensions which affect the installation.
- B. The review of drawings and schedules will be general, and shall not be construed:
 - 1. as permitting any departure from the Contract requirements;
 - 2. as relieving the Contractor of responsibility for any errors, including details, dimensions, omissions and materials;
- C. If the drawings or schedules as submitted describe variations per subparagraph (1.04.D), and show a departure from the Contract requirements which Engineer finds to be in the best interest of the Owner and to be so minor as not to involve a change in Contract Price or Time, The Engineer may return the reviewed Drawings without noting any exception.
- D. After the ENGINEER completes his review, the Shop Drawings will be marked with one of the following notations:
 - 1. No Exceptions Taken.
 - 2. Make Corrections Noted.
 - 3. Revise and Resubmit.
 - 4. Rejected.
 - 5. Submit Specified Item.
- E. If a submittal is acceptable, it will be marked "No Exception Taken" or "Make Corrections Noted". Three copies of the submittal will be returned to the CONTRACTOR.
- F. Upon return of a submittal marked "No Exception Taken" or "Make Corrections Noted", the CONTRACTOR may order, ship or fabricate the materials included on the submittal, provided it is in accordance with the corrections indicated.
- G. If a Shop Drawing action is "Make Corrections Noted" but has extensive corrections or

corrections affecting other drawings or Work, the ENGINEER may require that the CONTRACTOR make the corrections indicated thereon and resubmit the Shop Drawings for record purposes. In this case, the submittal will be marked "Make Corrections Noted-Resubmit".

- If a submittal is unacceptable, two copies will be returned to the CONTRACTOR with one H. of the following notations:
 - "Revise and Resubmit" 1.
 - 2. "Rejected"
- I. Upon return of a submittal marked "Revise and Resubmit", the CONTRACTOR shall make the corrections indicated and repeat the initial approval procedure. The "Rejected" notation is used to indicate material or equipment that is not acceptable. Upon return of a submittal so marked, the CONTRACTOR shall repeat the initial approval procedure utilizing acceptable material or equipment.
- J. Submittals lacking adequate details or information to allow the ENGINEER to determine whether or not the submittal meets the intent of the Contract specifications shall be marked "Submit Specified Item" and returned without further comment.
- K. Shop Drawings or other submittals not bearing the ENGINEER'S "No Exception Taken" or "Make Corrections Noted" notations shall not be issued to Subcontractors nor utilized for construction purposes. No Work shall be performed or equipment installed without a drawing or submittal bearing one of these notations.
- L. In the event the CONTRACTOR obtains the ENGINEER'S approval for the use of equipment other than that which is shown or specified, the CONTRACTOR shall, at his own expense and using methods approved by the ENGINEER, make all changes to the Work, including structures, piping, electrical, equipment and controls, that may be necessary to accommodate this equipment.
- M. Resubmittals will be handled in the same manner as first submittals. The Contractor shall direct specific attention to revisions other than the corrections requested by the Engineer on previous submissions by written details or markings on the resubmitted Shop Drawings. The Contractor shall make any corrections required by the Engineer.
- N. If the Contractor considers any correction indicated on the Drawings to constitute a change to the Contract Drawings or Specifications, the Contractor shall give written notice thereof to the Engineer.
- O. The Engineer will review a submittal/resubmittal a maximum of three times after which cost of review will be borne by the Contractor. The cost of engineering shall be equal to the Engineer's charges to the Owner under the terms of the Engineer's agreement with the Owner.
- P. When the Shop Drawings have been completed to the satisfaction of the Engineer, the Contractor shall carry out the construction in accordance therewith and shall make no further

changes therein except upon written instructions or approval from the Engineer.

Q. No partial submittals will be reviewed. Submittals not complete will be returned to the Contractor, and will be considered "NOT APPROVED" until resubmitted.

1.13 SHOP DRAWINGS

- A. Shop drawings shall be complete and detailed.
- B. Drawings and schedules shall be checked and coordinated with the work of all trades involved, before they are submitted for review by the Engineer and shall bear the Contractor's stamp of approval as evidence of such checking and coordination. Drawings or schedules submitted without this stamp of approval shall be returned to the Contractor for resubmission.
- C. Each shop drawing shall have a blank area 3-1/2 inches by 3-1/2 inches, located adjacent to the title block. The title block shall display the following:
 - 1. Number and title of the drawing.
 - 2. Date of drawing or revision.
 - 3. Name of project building or facility.
 - 4. Name of contractor and subcontractor submitting drawing.
 - 5. Clear identification of contents and location of the work.
 - 6. Specification number and title.
- D. If Drawings show variations from Contract requirements because of standard Shop practice or other reasons, the Contractor shall describe such variations in his letter of transmittal. If acceptable, proper adjustment in the Contract shall be implemented where appropriate. If the Contractor fails to describe such variations, he shall not be relieved of the responsibility for executing the work in accordance with the Contract, even though such Drawings have been reviewed.
- E. Data on materials and equipment include, without limitation, materials and equipment lists, catalog data sheets, cuts, performance curves, diagrams, materials of construction and similar descriptive material as required. Materials and equipment lists shall give for each item thereon the name and location of the supplier or manufacturer, trade name, catalog reference, size, finish, and all other pertinent data.
- F. The Contractor shall provide a list including the equipment name, address, and telephone number of the manufacturer's representative and service company so that service and/or spare parts can be readily obtained for all mechanical and electrical equipment furnished.

- G. All manufacturers or equipment suppliers who proposed to furnish equipment or products shall submit an installation list to the Engineer along with the required Shop Drawings. The installation list shall include at least five installations where identical equipment has been installed and has been in operation for a period of at least one (1) year.
- H. Only the Engineer will utilize the color red in marking Shop Drawing submittals.
- I. Before final payment is made, the Contractor shall furnish to Engineer five (5) sets of record shop drawings all clearly revised, complete and up to date showing the permanent construction as actually made for all reinforcing and structural steel, miscellaneous metals, process and mechanical equipment, yard piping, electrical system and instrumentation system.

1.13 Working Drawings

- A. Working drawings shall be considered to mean the Contractor's plans for temporary structures.
- B. Copies of working drawings as noted in subparagraph 1.02, shall be submitted to the Engineer where required by the Contract Documents or requested by the Engineer, and shall be submitted at least thirty (30) calendar days (unless otherwise specified by the Engineer) in advance of their being required for work.
- C. The Engineer will not review working drawings but shall use them as information to monitor the work performed by the Contractor.

1.14 Samples

- A. The Contractor shall furnish for the review of the Engineer samples required by the Contract Documents or requested by the Engineer. Samples shall be delivered to the Engineer as specified or directed and the Contractor shall prepay all shipping charges. Materials or equipment for which samples are required shall not be used in work until reviewed by the Engineer.
- B. Samples shall be of sufficient size and quantity to clearly illustrate:
 - 1. Functional characteristics of the product, with integrally related parts and attachment devices.
 - 2. Name of Contractor and Subcontractor
 - 3. Material or Equipment represented
 - 4. Place of Origin
 - 5. Name of Producer and Brand (if any).

6. Location in Project

(Samples of finished materials shall have additional marking that will identify them under the finished schedules.)

- C. The Contractor shall prepare a transmittal letter in triplicate for each shipment of samples containing the information required in subparagraph 1.06B above. He shall enclose a copy of this letter with the shipment and send a copy of this letter to the Engineer under separate cover and the remaining copy shall be for the Contractor's records. Review of a sample shall be only for the characteristics or use named and shall not be construed to change or modify any Contract requirements.
- D. Reviewed samples not destroyed in testing shall be sent to the Engineer or stored at the site of the work. Reviewed samples of the hardware in good condition will be marked for identification and may be used in the work. Materials and equipment incorporated in work shall match the reviewed samples. Samples which failed testing or were rejected will be returned to the Contractor at his expense, if so requested at time of submission.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Contractor will employ and pay for the services of an Independent Testing Laboratory to perform testing specifically indicated on the Contract Documents or specified in the Specifications and may at any other time elect to have materials and equipment tested for conformity with the Contract Documents.

A. Employment of the laboratory shall in no way relieve Contractor's obligations to perform the Work of the Contract.

1.02 LIMITATIONS OF AUTHORITY OF TESTING LABORATORY

Laboratory is not authorized to:

- A. Release, revoke, alter or enlarge on requirements of Contract Documents.
- B. Approve or accept any portion of the Work.
- C. Perform any duties of the Contractor.

1.03 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Cooperate with laboratory personnel; provide access to Work, to Manufacturer's operations.
- B. Secure and deliver to the laboratory adequate quantities of representational samples of materials proposed to be used and which require testing.
- C. Provide to the laboratory the preliminary design mix proposed to be used for concrete, and other materials mixes which require control by the testing laboratory.
- D. Materials and equipment used in the performance of work under this Contract are subject to inspection and testing at the point of manufacture or fabrication. Standard specifications for quality and workmanship are indicated in the Contract Documents. The Owner may require the Contractor to provide statements or certificates from the manufacturers and fabricators that the materials and equipment provided by them are manufactured or fabricated in full accordance with the standard specifications for quality and workmanship indicated in the Contract Documents. All costs of this testing and providing statements and certificates shall be a subsidiary obligation of the Contractor, and no extra charge to the Owner shall be allowed on account of such testing and certification.
- E. Furnish incidental labor and facilities:
 - 1. To provide access to Work to be tested.

- 2 To obtain and handle samples at the Project site or at the source of the product to be tested.
- 3. To facilitate inspections and tests.
- 4. For storage and curing of test samples.
- F. Notify laboratory at least 24 hours in advance of operations to allow for laboratory assignment of personnel and scheduling of tests.
- G. Employ and pay for the services of the same or a separate, equally qualified independent testing laboratory to perform additional inspections, sampling and testing required for the Contractor's convenience and as approved by the Owner.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Material and equipment incorporated into the Work shall:

- A. Conform to applicable specifications and standards.
- B. Comply with size, make, type, and quality specified to the greatest extent possible, detailing all aspects and providing explicit reasons for parameters not in compliance and specifically approved in writing by the Engineer.
- C. Manufactured and Fabricated Products:
 - 1. Design, fabricate, and assemble in accord with the best engineering and standard shop practices.
 - 2. Manufacture like parts of duplicate units to standard sizes and gauges, to be interchangeable.
 - 3. Two or more items of the same kind shall be produced, by the same manufacturer.
 - 4. Products shall be suitable for service conditions.
 - 5. Equipment capacities, sizes and dimensions shown or specified shall be adhered to unless variations are specifically approved in writing.
- D. Do not use material or equipment for any purpose other than that for which it is designed or is specified.

1.02 APPROVAL OF MATERIALS

- A. Only new materials and equipment shall be incorporated in the Work. All materials and equipment furnished by the Contractor shall be subject to the inspection and approval of the Engineer. No material shall be delivered to the Work without prior approval of the Engineer.
- B. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer, data relating to materials and equipment he proposes to furnish for the work. Such data shall be in sufficient detail to enable the Engineer to identify the particular product along with references to the applicable section(s) of the specifications to form an opinion as to its conformity to the specifications. The data shall comply with Paragraph 1.06 of this Section.
- C. Facilities and labor for handling and inspection of all materials and equipment shall be furnished by the Contractor. If the Engineer requires, the Contractor shall submit samples of materials for such special tests as may be necessary to demonstrate that they conform to the

- specifications. Such samples shall be furnished, stored, packed, and shipped as directed at the Contractor's expense. Except as otherwise noted, the Contractor will make arrangements for and pay for the tests. Where such tests confirm compliance with the specifications, the Owner will reimburse the actual charges of the testing firm paid by the Contractor.
- D. Contractor shall submit data and samples sufficiently early to permit consideration, approval, manufacture, and delivery of materials before they are necessary for incorporation in the work. Any delay of approval resulting from the Contractor's failure to submit samples or data promptly shall not be used as a basis of claim against the Owner or the Engineer.
- E. The materials and equipment used in the Work shall correspond to the approved samples or other data.

1.03 MANUFACTURER'S INSTRUCTIONS FOR INSTALLATION

- A. When Contract Documents require that installation of the Work shall comply with manufacturer's printed instructions, obtain and distribute copies of such instructions to parties involved in the installation, including five copies to the Engineer. One complete set of the installation instructions shall be available for use on the job site during and through completion of the Work.
- B. Handle, install, connect, clean, condition and adjust products as required by the manufacturer's instructions and in conformity with specified requirements.
 - 1. Should the specified requirements conflict with the manufacturer's instructions, the manufacturer's instructions shall have priority unless changes are authorized in writing by the manufacturer.
 - 2. Should job conditions conflict with the manufacturer's instructions, consult with the manufacturer for clarification.
 - 3. Clarifications of installation instructions shall be issued only by the manufacturer, shall be in writing, and shall be distributed to all parties involved in the installation as stated above and prior to alteration of the installation procedures.
 - 4. Do not proceed with the Work without clear instructions concerning the specific installation procedures.
- C. Do not omit any preparatory step or installation procedure unless specifically modified or exempted by the manufacturer.

1.04 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Arrange deliveries of Products as required by the currently approved construction schedule coordinating each delivery to avoid conflict with other work and conditions at the site.
 - 1. Deliver Products in a undamaged condition, in the manufacturer's original containers or packaging and with identifying labels intact and legible.
 - 2. Prior to accepting delivery, inspect shipments to assure compliance with approved submittal, and that the Products have been properly protected and are undamaged.
- B. Provide equipment and personnel to handle Products preventing soiling or damage to the Products or their protective packaging.

1.05 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

- A. Store Products in accord with manufacturer's instruction, with seals and labels intact and legible.
 - 1. Store products subject to damage by the elements in weathertight enclosures.
 - 2. Maintain temperature and humidity within the ranges required by manufacturer's instructions.
 - 3. Store fabricated products above the ground, on blocking or skids, prevent spoiling, staining or corrosion. Cover products which are subject to deterioration with impervious sheet coverings and provide adequate ventilation to avoid condensation.
 - 4. Store loose granular materials in a well-drained area on solid surfaces to prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- B. All materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Work shall be handled and stored in a manner to prevent warping, twisting, bending, breaking, chipping, rusting, and other injury, theft or damage.
- C. Cement and lime shall be stored under a roof and off the ground and shall be kept completely dry at all times. All miscellaneous steel, structural steel and reinforcing steel shall be stored off the ground, kept free of accumulations of dirt and grease, and in areas free of standing water to minimize rusting. Precast concrete sections shall be handled and stored in a manner to prevent staining, chipping or cracking. Brick, block and similar masonry products shall be handled and stored in a manner to reduce staining, breaking, chipping, cracking, and spalling.
- D. All materials which, in the opinion of the Engineer, have become so damaged as to be unfit for the use intended, including aesthetics, shall be promptly removed from the site of the work.
- E. Arrange storage in a manner to provide easy access for inspection. Make periodic inspections and exercise or rotate moving parts of stored products as required by the

manufacturer to assure that products are maintained under specified conditions and free from damage or deterioration.

- F. Provide substantial coverings as necessary to protect installed products from damage caused by traffic and subsequent construction operations. Remove the protective covering when no longer needed.
- G. The Contractor shall be responsible for all material, equipment, and supplies sold and delivered to the Owner under this Contract until final inspection of the Work and acceptance thereof by the Owner. In the event any such material, equipment, and supplies are lost, stolen, damaged, or destroyed prior to final inspection and acceptance they shall be replaced by the Contractor.
- H. Should the Contractor fail to take proper action to properly store and handle equipment supplied under this Contract, the Owner retains the right to notify the Contractor in writing of the deficiencies, to correct all deficiencies and deduct the cost associated with these corrections from the contractor's Contract. These costs may be comprised of expenditures for labor, equipment usage, administration, clerical, engineering and any other costs associated with making the necessary corrections.

1.06 SUBSTITUTIONS AND PRODUCT OPTIONS

A. Products List:

Within fifteen (15) days after the Notice to Proceed, submit to the Engineer complete list of major products proposed to be used, with the name of the manufacturer and the installing subcontractor.

B. Contractor's Options:

- 1. For Products specified only by reference standard, select any product meeting that standard.
- 2. For Products specified by naming one or more Products or manufacturers and "or equal", Contractor must submit a request as for substitutions for any Product or manufacturer not specifically named.

C. Substitutions:

1. For a period of thirty (30) days after the Effective Date of the Agreement, the Engineer will consider written requests from Contractor for substitution of Products.

- 2. Submit a separate request for each Product, supported with complete data, with drawings and samples as appropriate, including:
 - a. Comparison of the qualities of the proposed substitution with that specified.
 - b. Changes required in other elements of the work because of the substitution.
 - c. Effect on the construction schedule.
 - d. Cost data comparing the proposed substitution with the Product specified.
 - e. Any required license fees or royalties.
 - f. Availability of maintenance service, and source of replacement materials.
- 3. The Engineer shall be the judge of the acceptability of the proposed substitution.

D. Contractor's Representation:

A request for a substitution constitutes a representation that Contractor:

- 1. Has investigated the proposed Product and determined that it is equal to or superior in all respects to that specified.
- 2. Will provide the same warranties or bonds for the substitution as for the Product specified.
- 3. Will coordinate the installation of an accepted substitution into the Work, and make such other changes as may be required to make the Work complete in all respects.
- 4. Waives all claims for additional costs, under his responsibility, which may subsequently become apparent.

1.07 SPECIAL TOOLS

Manufacturers of equipment and machinery shall furnish any special tools required for normal adjustment, operations and maintenance, together with instructions for their use. The Contractor shall preserve and deliver to the Owner these tools and instructions in good order no later than upon completion of the Contract.

1.08 WARRANTY

For all major pieces of equipment, submit a warranty from the equipment manufacturer. The manufacturer's warranty period shall be concurrent with the Contractor's as stipulated in the specifications for each piece of equipment.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SUBSTITUTIONS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 General

Requests for review of a substitution shall conform to the requirements of Article 6.05 of the General Conditions and shall contain complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents.

1.02 Substitutions

- A. During a period of 60 days after execution of Contract, ENGINEER will consider written requests from CONTRACTOR for substitution of products or construction methods (if specified).
 - 1. After end of specified period, requests will be considered only in case of unavailability of products or other conditions beyond control of CONTRACTOR.
 - 2. If the CONTRACTOR proposes to use products other than named manufacturers in the technical Specification, the ENGINEER reserves the right to require the CONTRACTOR to submit information within the first 30 days after the NOTICE TO PROCEED verifying that the proposed equipment will comply with the Specifications.
- B. Requests for review of a substitution shall conform to the requirements of Article 6.05 of the General Conditions, and shall contain complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with the Contract Documents.
- C. In making request for substitution, CONTRACTOR represents:
 - 1. CONTRACTOR has investigated proposed product or method, and determined that it is equal or superior in all respects to that specified.
 - 2. CONTRACTOR will provide the same or better warranties or bonds for proposed substitution as for product or method specified.
 - 3. CONTRACTOR waives all claims for additional costs or extension of time related to proposed substitution that subsequently may become apparent.
- D. Proposed substitutions will not be accepted if:
 - 1. They are only shown or implied on the Shop Drawings.
 - 2. Acceptance will require substantial revision of Contract Documents.
 - 3. They will change design concepts or Specifications.
 - 4. They will delay completion of the Work, or the work of other contractors.
- E. The ENGINEER will determine whether substitute brands or products are equal to those specified in the Contract Documents. No substitute will be ordered or installed without the ENGINEER'S prior written acceptance.
- F. The OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR'S expense a

special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.

- G. If the ENGINEER determines that a proposed substitute is not equal to that specified or described in the Drawings or Specifications, CONTRACTOR shall furnish one of the brands or products specified or described, at no additional cost to the OWNER.
- H. Engineering Costs:
 - 1. The ENGINEER will record all time required in evaluating substitutions proposed by CONTRACTOR and in making any change in the Drawings or Specifications occasioned thereby. Whether or not the ENGINEER accepts a proposed substitute CONTRACTOR will reimburse the OWNER for the actual cost of the ENGINEER for evaluating any proposed substitute which either does not meet the requirements of the Drawings and Specifications, or the acceptance of which would require changes to other portions of the Work.
 - 2. CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for all associated engineering costs, including redesign, additional shop drawing reviews, investigations, consultant fees and revision of the Contract Documents required because of the substitution.
- I. The time required by the ENGINEER to evaluate and either accept or reject proposed substitutes is included in the Contract Time and no extension of the Contract Time shall be allowed therefore.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

CLEANING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Cleaning shall include daily "policing" of the work and surrounding areas to clear general debris waste paper, wood scraps, broken concrete, loose riprap, and other objectionable material along with the final cleanup of site(s) required for project acceptance. **DAILY CLEANUP IS REQUIRED.**

1.02 DISPOSAL REQUIREMENTS

Conduct cleaning and disposal operations to comply with codes, ordinances, regulations, and antipollution laws.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 DURING CONSTRUCTION

- A. Execute daily cleaning to keep the Work, the site and adjacent properties, free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish and windblown debris, resulting from construction operations.
- B. Provide onsite containers for the collection of waste materials, debris and rubbish. All waste materials including containers, food debris and other miscellaneous materials must be disposed of daily in onsite containers.
- C. Remove waste materials, debris and rubbish from the site periodically and dispose of at legal disposal areas away from the site.

3.02 FINAL CLEANING

- A. Employ skilled workmen for final cleaning.
- B. Remove grease, mastic, adhesives, dust, dirt, stains, fingerprints, labels, and other foreign materials from sight-exposed interior and exterior surfaces.
- C. Broom clean exterior paved surfaces; rake clean other surfaces of the grounds.
- D. Prior to final completion or Owner occupancy, Contractor shall conduct an inspection of sight-exposed interior and exterior surfaces and all work areas to verify that the entire Work is clean.

PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Maintain at the site for the Owner one record copy of:

- A. Conformed Drawings.
- B. Conformed Specifications.
- C. Change Orders and other Modifications to the Contract.
- D. Engineer's Field Orders or written instructions.
- E. Approved Shop Drawings, Working Drawings and Samples.
- F. Field Test records.
- G. Construction photographs.
- H. Latest, Approved Progress Schedule.

1.02 MAINTENANCE OF DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES

- A. Store documents and samples in a manner and location to prevent damage.
 - 1. Provide files and racks for storage of documents.
 - 2. Provide secure storage space for storage of samples.
- B. File documents and samples in accordance with CSI section numbers.
- C. Maintain documents in a clean, dry, legible, condition and in good order. Do not use record documents for construction purposes.
- D. Make documents and samples available at all times for inspection by the Owner.
- E. As a prerequisite for monthly progress payments, the Contractor is to exhibit the currently updated "record documents" for review by the Owner.

1.03 MARKING DEVICES

Provide felt tip marking pens for recording information in the color code designated by the Owner.

1.04 RECORDING

- A. Label each document "PROJECT RECORD" with rubber stamp.
- B. Record information concurrently with construction progress and do not conceal any work until required information is recorded.
- C. Legibly mark drawings to record actual construction:
 - 1. The Contractor shall use the following color code in marking Contract Drawings:
 - a. Yellow for no change.
 - b. Red to indicate additions, deletions and changes.
 - 2. Elevations of various structure elements in relation to elevation datum.
 - a. Elevations referenced to control points established by the Owner's agent.
 - b. Specifically, elevations of drainage culvert inverts, ditch grades, top of roadway and driveway curbs, bridges, etc.
 - 3. Location of internal utilities and appurtenances concealed in the construction by referencing to visible and accessible features of the structure.
 - 4. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - 5. Changes made by Field Order or by Change Order.
 - 6. Details not on original contract drawings.
- D. Specifications and Addenda; Legibly mark each Section to record:
 - 1. Manufacturer, trade name, catalog number, and Supplier of each Product and item of equipment actually installed.
 - 2. Changes made by Field Order of by Change Order.
- E. Shop Drawings (after final review):

F. Certified site survey and line elevations and stationing at 100 foot increments and all points of change of direction of channel improvements (Section 01050) by a registered land surveyor.

1.05 SUBMITTAL

- A. At Contract close-out, deliver Record Documents to the Owner.
- B. Accompany submittal with transmittal letter in duplicate, containing:
 - 1. Date.
 - 2. Project title and number.
 - 3. Contractor's name and address.
 - 4. Title and number of each Record Document.
 - 5. Signature of Contractor or his authorized representative.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION(NOT USED)

WARRANTIES AND BONDS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- A. Compile specified warranties and bonds, as in Articles 5 and 13 of the General Conditions.
- B. Co-execute submittals when so specified.
- C. Review submittals to verify compliance with Contract Documents.
- D. Submit to the Owner for review.

1.02 SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. Assemble and include warranties, bonds and service and maintenance contracts, executed by each of the respective manufacturers, couplers, and subcontractors including effective dates.
- B. Number of original signed copies required. Two (2) each.
- C. Table of Contents. Neatly typed in orderly sequence. Provide complete information for each item.
 - 1. Product or work item.
 - 2. Firm, with name of principal, address and telephone number.
 - 3. Scope.
 - 4. Date of beginning warranty, and bond.
 - 5. Duration of warranty.
 - 6. Provide information for Owner's personnel:
 - a. Proper procedure in case of failure.
 - b. Instances which might affect the validity of warranty or bond.
 - 7. Contractor, name of responsible principal, address and telephone number.

1.04 FORM OF SUBMITTALS

- A. Prepare in duplicate packets.
- B. Format:
 - 1. Size 8-1/2-inches x 11-inches, punch sheets for standard 3-post binder.
 - 2. Cover: Identify each packet with typed or printed title "WARRANTIES AND BONDS." List:
 - a. Title of Project.
 - b. Name of Contractor.
- C. Binders: Commercial quality, three-post binder, with durable and cleanable plastic covers and maximum post width of 2-inches, "D" ring.

1.05 WARRANTY SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

A. For all components of the work, unless stated otherwise in the specifications for each individual item of equipment, submit a written warranty from the manufacturer to replace promptly any component thereof which, in the sole opinion of the Engineer, has defects in design, workmanship, materials, or performance within a one (1) year period following the date of acceptance for operation (Substantial Completion) by the Owner. The manufacturer's warranty period shall be concurrent with the Contractor's for one (1) year, unless otherwise specified, commencing at the time of acceptance for operation (beneficial use) by the Owner and shall be read in conjunction with the Contractor's warranty which shall operate together to provide for replacement of defective components and restoration of proper operation. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for both warranties.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION(NOT USED)

CITY OF HATTIESBURG

CODE: (SP)

SPECIAL PROVISION NO. 907-616-2

DATE: 08/25/2009

SUBJECT: Colored and Imprinted Concrete Median and Island Pavement

Section 616, Median and Island Pavement, of the 2004 Edition of the Mississippi Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction as amended by this special provision is applicable to Colored And Imprinted Concrete only.

<u>907-616.01--Description.</u> This work consists of furnishing all labor, materials, tools, tests, royalties, services and other incidentals as may be required for the good and proper completion of the colored and imprinted concrete island and median pavement.

The locations for colored and imprinted concrete island and median pavement are shown on the plans, but generally are limited to all proposed concrete islands and concrete median end noses.

The Contractor is advised of additional notes on the plans which call attention to particular requirements or conditions regarding colored and imprinted concrete island and median pavement.

<u>Quality Assurance.</u> Installation shall be performed by an installer with at least one year experience in the placement of colored and imprinted concrete paving systems.

<u>907-616.02--Materials.</u> Colored concrete materials and imprinting tool release agents shall meet the following requirements.

- A. Coloring Agents: Contractor may elect to color the concrete integrally, or may apply dryshake to the surface of the freshly poured concrete. Whichever method is used, the coloring agent shall be a mineral oxide pigment approved by the Engineer.
 - Colors for colored and imprinted concrete shall be selected by the Engineer from Standard or Designer color charts, or an approved manufacturer's color charts.
- B. Curing and Finishing Material: Contractor shall utilize a color–matched curing and finishing material recommended by the manufacturer. Curing materials or methods for uncolored concrete shall not be used with Colored and Imprinted Concrete.
- C. Release Agent: Contractor shall utilize a dry-shake powder to facilitate the release of the concrete imprinting tools. The color of the release agent shall match the selected main coloring agent chosen by the Engineer for the concrete.
- D. Imprinting Tools: Tools shall be of high quality and shall provide uniform control of joint depth.

E. Imprint Tool Pattern: The imprint pattern to be used for all concrete imprinting shall be a 4" x 8" brick herringbone pattern, with a 4" x 8" matching soldier course. The Contractor shall reference the plans for pattern layout and orientation of the imprint patterns.

Once the color, method of coloring, and the imprinting tools have received approval from the Engineer, the Contractor shall provide a 4-foot square test panel, separate from proposed island and median end nose areas, to be reviewed and approved by the Engineer. Engineer will evaluate color as compared to color chart and texture of broom finish.

Subsequent test panels may be required, if the finish, imprint quality, or color is unacceptable to the Engineer. The Contractor shall remove unaccepted test panels immediately from site. Accepted panel shall remain until all colored concrete islands and median end noses have been completed by the Contractor, at which time the Contractor shall then remove the acceptable test panel from the site.

<u>907-616.03.4--Handling</u>, <u>Measuring</u>, <u>Proportioning</u>, <u>and Mixing Materials</u>. Should an integral coloring method be selected by the Contractor, the Contractor shall mix coloring agent in strict accordance with the approved manufacturer's written instructions. Copies of the manufacturer's written instructions shall be furnished to the Engineer prior to manufacture and placement of colored concrete.

Should a dry-shake applied coloring method be selected by the Contractor, the Contractor shall measure and apply coloring agent in strict accordance with the approved manufacturer's written instructions. Copies of the manufacturer's written instructions shall be furnished to the Engineer prior to manufacture and placement of colored concrete.

<u>907-616.03.4--Protection and Curing.</u> Protection and curing materials and methods of application for colored and imprinted concrete shall be in strict accordance with the approved manufacturer's written instructions. Copies of the manufacturer's written instructions shall be furnished to the Engineer prior to manufacture and placement of colored concrete.

<u>907-616.04--Method of Measurement.</u> Colored and imprinted concrete median and island pavement, completed and accepted, will be measured by the square foot or square yard or per each. Test panels will not be measured for separate payment.

<u>907-616.05--Basis of Payment.</u> Colored and imprinted concrete median and island pavement, measured as prescribed above, will be paid for at the contract unit price per square foot or square yard or per each, which price shall be full compensation for all labor, tools, materials, equipment, test panels, placement of concrete, imprinting the concrete, and all incidental necessary to complete the work.

Payment will be made under:

907-616-A: Colored Concrete with Scoring

- per square yard

907-616-B: Stamped and Colored Concrete (Brick Pattern)

- per square foot

907-616-C: Stamped Concrete, Brick Pattern with Truncated Domes

- per each